Narrative Information Management

October 12, 2021

Richard I. Cordes 1,2,3

Shaun Applegate-Swanson 1,4

Daniel A. Friedman 1,2,5,6

Virginia Bleu Knight 1,6

Alexandra Mikhailova 1,7

(1) Complexity Weekend,
(2) COGSEC,
(3) Atlantic Council GeoTech Center,
(4) Microsoft,
(5) University of California, Davis, Dept. of Entomology & Nematology,
(6) Active Inference Lab,
(7) University of California, Davis, Center for Neuroscience

ABSTRACT

There are many areas of research defined by their interest in information dynamics related to facilitating organizational sensemaking, such as knowledge management, information management, and library science, and many more areas of research, disciplines, and even hobbies which are facing information-related challenges. While all may be concerned with very similar challenges, lack of information exchange and common ontology between these areas may be causing silos, missed opportunities, and potentially even friction among areas. In this paper, we address the need for synthesis and exchange of knowledge, tools, and approaches among various fields by proposing Narrative Information Management (NIM) as a unifying term and framework for the fundamental features and challenges of facilitating collective sensemaking. Through this framework, we offer an initial common set of features of impactful information systems found in literature on information-focused disciplines, such as knowledge management, and explore what insights and ad-hoc solutions may be found in an eclectic set of fields facing information challenges, including personal finance, ancestry research, hybrid cloud infrastructure security, translational neuroscience, and genomics. Finally, we offer recommendations for future research.

Contents

Introduction	1
The Past and Present of Solutions to Cognitive Load	2
Narrative Information Management	7
Features of NIM Systems	9
Managing Information Gaps	9
Facilitating Situational Awareness	10
Providing Descriptive and Explanatory Information	11
Facilitating Exploration	12
Compression: Visualization, Structure, Collation, Curation, and Interaction	n13
Enabling Case Management and Providing Prescriptive Information	15
Synthesizing Intelligence	17
NIM in Various Domains	18
Personal Finance	18
Ancestry Research	22
Hybrid Cloud Infrastructure Security	28
Translational Neuroscience	34
Genomics	37
Discussion	41
Contribution Statements	48
Funding and Acknowledgements	48
Works Cited	49

Introduction

When the brain cannot reduce the complexity of the environment, it reduces the complexity of the strategy used to make sense of it [1-7]. This difficulty in reducing the complexity of a given information environment is often referred to, depending on context, as either data overload [8,9], reference overload [4], information overload [5,9,10], or, more broadly, as cognitive overload [3,11,12]. The volume, density, and structural complexity of information has impacts on cognition beyond increasing time-to-insight [1,3]. Unfortunately, simply providing more information as a basis for improving decision-making and sensemaking may make outcomes worse rather than better [3,7]. When an individual is exposed to potentially relevant yet contradictory information at a rate inconsistent with the time and effort required to integrate, and does not have access to appropriate tools, a trusted network of experts, or domain-specific training, they may withdraw from their role in the environment or experience anxiety and reduced ability to manage stress, set priorities, make decisions effectively, and detect logical inconsistency [1,3,6,8,13-16]. Failures of individual cognition and decision-making can lead to cascading errors in systems, highlighting the importance for understanding the nature of these informational pathologies and how to avert them in modern settings [17].

In this paper, we highlight the need for synthesis and exchange of knowledge, tools and approaches among various fields concerned with addressing these sensemaking challenges through the framework of Narrative Information Management (NIM). First we present a broad summary of the challenges faced by information-centered disciplines such as knowledge management. Following this summary, we consider the value of using NIM as a unifying category of features, or functions, within information systems used or designed by these disciplines. We then synthesize a set of common features which contribute to effective NIM systems and consider how they can be understood from a NIM perspective. Next, in the interest of discovering additional feature needs and requirements which may not be well-recognized within information-centered disciplines, we explore an eclectic selection of disciplines that, while not primarily focused on information dynamics, increasingly experiencing informational challenges. These disciplines include retail finance, amateur ancestry research, genomics, neuroscience, and hybrid cloud infrastructure security. In each of these areas, insights about requirements and the domain-specific challenges and ad hoc solutions for NIM are considered. Finally, we conclude with a discussion assessing common features found and discovered amongst

the discussed domains and with recommendations for future work on NIM.

The Past and Present of Solutions to Cognitive Load

Throughout human history, solutions designed to reduce cognitive load and facilitate individual and organizational action have emerged as a response to increases in local information complexity. Broadly, human action-oriented sensemaking can be seen as a type of narrative inference, where individuals are able to act appropriately to the extent that they have identified the story they are in and role they play [18,19]. Domain-specific approaches to sensemaking have also been developed. In economics for example, mechanisms for externalization, abstraction, and communication of financial information emerged in response to the numerous explosions in economic complexity caused by the opening of new trade routes [20-22]. In science and scholarship, changes to methodology and tools for research and the maintenance of doctrine have traditionally followed paradigm shifts in science as well as sociotechnical changes such as increased volume and accessibility of research publications (e.g., such as those caused by the introduction of the printing press) [2,23-25]. Changes to the scientific process and research methodologies are not just lagging indicators of change to publication systems - historically, the development of information management systems has resulted in shifts in how information is synthesized and communicated. For example, the first reference management systems and formalized cartographic procedures were generated at the Library of Alexandria and funded by its stakeholders in order to process and exploit an unprecedented flow of information and new discoveries [26-28]. Finally, in military operations, documentation and intelligence processes and tools have consistently been adapted and updated in response to increased complexity in geopolitics and mobility in the battlespace [29-32].

The introduction and continued development of digital communication and storage technologies have caused changes in the accessibility, communication, structure, presentation, and production of information at a historically unprecedented rate [33,34]. The challenges and opportunities presented by these new technologies have illuminated the need to reduce cognitive load and facilitate sensemaking. The need for research in this domain will only continue to grow as these technologies develop and increase in informational complexity and volume in the coming years. Nearly 60 zettabytes (60 trillion gigabytes) of data were created in 2020 and the expectation is that the amount of digital data

created between 2021 and 2025 will greatly exceed the cumulative amount created since the advent of digital storage [35,36]. Data sets alone and in any size can overwhelm analysts if data are ambiguous, inaccurate, structurally complex, or require specialized analysis. Additionally, transdisciplinary projects for small teams as well as larger organizations require groups of analysts to come to a shared operational understanding of the topic, potentially involving significant data engineering, modeling, and analysis. For example, with over 7,000 peer-reviewed scientific and engineering articles and countless preprints, datasets, and other relevant materials being published each day, academics and researchers are prone to a state of information overload without the presence of big data dilemmas [37–40].

Unlike past paradigm shifts in information dynamics, where only certain groups such as generals, government officials, or employed scholars were faced with significant demands for adaptations to these changes [26,27,29,31,41], broad adoption of digital information technologies implies that the majority of organizations and citizens, outside the context of any particular discipline, are now in need of tools to overcome challenges related to managing streams of digital information and reducing informational complexity [16,42–46]. Now in the throes of the COVID-19 pandemic, not even children are spared of the need to spend additional effort on narrative sensemaking [47]. The timelessness of challenges related to sensemaking, paired with their distinctly-different application across sectors, means that research addressing information overload has the potential to become siloed and disconnected due to differential usage of keywords, citations, and types of deployed systems [42].

There are already many formalized fields of research which focus on how to design and implement systems, protocols, and procedures to store, manage, communicate, synthesize, curate, and search digital information to help manage the cognitive load of users. Significant examples of interacting fields and topics include knowledge management, information management, and library science [42]. Modern organizations operating in information-rich environments look to these information-centered fields for the solutions that they influence, design, and implement in the interest of reducing cognitive overload. For different users in different scenarios, such sensemaking tools might assist in maintaining situational awareness, facilitating reduction in information complexity, navigating users toward effective action, or the creation, sharing, use, attribution, synthesis, and management of intelligence and knowledge products. As the volume and structural complexity of the available or presented information increase, systems in this category tend to shift from a facilitating role

to being essential to operations. In such cases, the usefulness of a given system can be related to its efficiency in helping users meaningfully aggregate data, develop understanding, and navigate toward action, as opposed to simply being tied to the provision and access of information [1,48–51].

Knowledge management, information management, and library science are representative examples of fields which have information dynamics as a primary focus; however, these are not the only fields concerned with information dynamics [42]. There are many other areas of research, disciplines, and even hobbies which require attention to theory and implementation of information-related systems and datarich processes. Solutions for domain-specific or even generalized sensemaking may arise within these areas, potentially drawing from the literature within the fields listed above, or using tools reflecting these fields. However, this relationship may be one-sided between information management in the general cases, and domain-specific applications: various fields may draw tools and frameworks from the informational sciences, but rarely translate their feedback or requirements back to the informational sciences. This disconnectedness may cause failures to communicate insights and implementations across areas of theory and practice, leading to further siloing, confusion, and disconnection [42,52]. Recent analyses have suggested that even the fields which share information dynamics as a primary focus show only partial bibliographic and theoretical overlap, reflected by divergent ontologies and professional scope [42,53].

The fields and specializations which are primarily focused on how to design and implement systems, protocols, and procedures to store, manage, communicate, synthesize, curate, and search digital information are numerous and divergent, and have been for centuries. For example, by 200 AD the Roman Army had formalized many roles associated with management of information, including interpretes (interpreters who worked to archive translations of written and vocal communications), librarii (archivists), notarii (secretaries and records managers), exacti (recorders and scribes), exceptores (short-hand recorders and scribes), frumentarii (messengers and information collectors), quaestionarii (human source development), spectulatores (information collectors), each representing a formal discipline with its own specialized training [31]. By roughly 1100 AD, the storage, access, synthesis, sharing, and curation of documents, records, and knowledge held within libraries was considered a formal science in China with overlapping sub-disciplines [54]. As noted earlier, and development of digital storage the introduction communications technologies has meant that modern organizations and individuals are contending with increasing information-related challenges. As sensemaking processes diverge across fields, there is a higher potential for divergent ontologies to develop and siloed practices to occur. It may be time for synthesis and generalization of the underlying sets of challenges and requirements within these myriad domains in order for research and solutions to become more easily discovered and integrated, as well as to prevent redundant research [51]. Here we offer a brief summary of 3 categories of divergent, information-centered fields and areas of research.

Meta-Information Fields. The term meta-information fields is used here to describe the category of fields which are concerned with information flows and use in general, with no defining interest in any particular field. In this category are the fields of (1) knowledge management, (2) information management, (3) information engineering, (4) records management, (5) document archive management, management, (6) (7) reference management, (8) data, information, and sensor fusion systems, and (9) information resources management. For example, knowledge management refers to the design, implementation, and study of processes and systems related to creating, sharing, using, attributing, synthesizing, and managing the knowledge and information of a group or organization in order to improve situational awareness, decision making quality, knowledge transfer between organizational components, and productivity [42,46,55].

Interdisciplinary Information Fields. The term interdisciplinary information fields is used here to describe the category of fields which are concerned with the provision and design of information systems which are intended for use in some common category of disciplines. In this category are the fields of (1) library science, (2) intellectual capital management, (3) relationship management systems, (4) decision support systems, (5) case management systems, (6) situation awareness systems, and (7) intelligence management. For example, library science is primarily focused on providing features and insights for the management of documents within organizations whose primary purpose is to lend and manage information resources [56], and intelligence management is concerned with the protocols and procedures that facilitate situational awareness and the creating, sharing, using, attributing, synthesizing, and managing of relevant intelligence products and information streams in law enforcement, military and intelligence, and manufacturing and industrial settings [57-60].

Application-Focused Information Fields. The term applicationfocused information fields is used here to describe the category of fields which are concerned with the provision and design of information systems which are intended for use in a specific discipline. In this category are the fields of (1) command and surveillance, control systems, (2)intelligence, reconnaissance systems, (3) intelligence fusion systems, (4) asset management systems, (5) supervisory control and data acquisition (SCADA), (6) security management, (7) business intelligence systems, and (8) learning management systems. For example, an asset management system is a set of protocols and procedures tied to software which facilitates situational awareness of, decision making related to, and the planning and controlling of financial assets, relationships between assets, and asset-related activities [57], and SCADA researchers are primarily interested in providing information tools organizations which have to remotely monitor and intervene in mechanical or industrial systems [58].

Instead of focusing on simply storing, moving, reading, and writing bytes of data, these information-centered fields are concerned with the facilitation and meaningful direction of data-transfer. A formidable gap exists between the raw syntactic inputs provided by information databases and the semantic or action-oriented representations that an end user might expect to receive as a result of an interaction with the system [51]. Even records and archive management, which might rightfully be assumed to be primarily about storage processes, are equally concerned with the nature of access and user dynamics [59-62]. This focus on facilitating semantic interactions with humans helps distinguish these areas from disciplines like computer science and from meta-disciplines such as information science, which may include within their scope both consideration for use-cases and practical aspects of digital transfer and transformation of information [63,64]. It also reflects one of the earliest maxims from the oldest of the informationcentered fields, library science: "Libraries are for use" [54].

Systems that are influenced, designed, and implemented by information-centered fields have disparate use-cases; however, many integrated sensemaking systems can be generalized, or reduced to parts that can be generalized. We identified several features commonly used in information management across domains, such as search, curation, situational awareness, and predictive analytics. While essential within subdomains, these common features already represent generalized areas of research of their own, rather than generalizations of the ensemble of features, emphasizing the exponential expansion of domain-specific

information burdens. Here, in addition to the various other framings for integrated sensemaking, we propose Narrative Information Management (NIM) as a term to both unify the common features of these many information-centered disciplines and provide a lens through which to consider their requirements and development. Where narrative information in other situations may refer specifically to the information contained in a given narrative, for example a book or self-reported experience [65], we intend for NIM to refer to the management of information in the facilitation of narrative sensemaking.

Narrative Information Management

Narrative has received many definitions, and in some cases these definitions contradict [66]. Where there is consensus, there is often some ambiguity regarding scope that parallels analogous debates in memetics (e.g., what isn't a meme/narrative?, is this a single meme/narrative or a cluster?, is this a meme/narrative or a component of one?) [66]. However, even where narrative has been labeled a "buzzword", there is agreement that it practically represents story, patterns of expectation, plot, and sequence patterns, that it is encoded and decoded through stories, images, symbolism, and metaphor, and that this encoding represents internalization which impacts how humans integrate, store, compress, and communicate information and navigate moral, physical, and social terrain [67-69]. Many examples exist of narrative-driven approaches in various domains attempting to differentiate from scientific-, evidence-, or data-driven approaches, usually focusing on the use of what would traditionally be defined as a "story", such as the use of fictional or real accounts of events in order to influence behavior as opposed to leaning on data or evidence [70,71]. Attempts to define narrative usually provide similar differentiations between narrative and other forms of communication, some in poetic fashion:

"Science explains how in general water freezes when (all other things being equal) its temperature reaches zero degrees centigrade; but it takes a story to convey what it was like to lose one's footing on slippery ice one late afternoon in December 2004, under a steel-grey sky." [72]

However, the line between these forms of communication (science and story) present in the quote above is inherently subjective [66,73] and there is a reasonable argument to be made that the scientific explanation is simply a narrative constructed from interpretations of scientific data and that the explanation through story is a narrative constructed on common experience and metaphor [74]. Further, raw data in any sufficient volume fails to communicate anything meaningful

without visualization, descriptive statistics, and presentation—all of which are used to allow different components of the data to "tell a story" [75]. "Nobody walks into a bookstore and asks for a narrative" [66] but it could be argued that nobody walks into a book store without one, as one has to have internalized some set of stories about book stores and what they provide in order to consider shopping there as an option.

While certain disciplinary approaches have been interpreted as being "free" from narrative (e.g., objectivity in the sciences), it has been argued that these are professional narratives about objectivity that serve to reduce cognitive load and facilitate sensemaking in complex, information-rich environments; although such simplifications may not always be helpful [76]. It has also been argued elsewhere that formal documents such as instruction manuals, medical records, project documentation, and historical documents being categorized as narrative-free or not being meaningful in the construction of narrative is largely up to interpretation, presentation, and context—especially where these kinds of media create expectations for navigating the world action [32,65,73,77,78]. Broadly, action-oriented taking sensemaking can be seen as a type of narrative inference, where individuals are only able to act appropriately when they have identified the story they are in and role they play [19,78]. Frameworks from cognitive science, such as active inference, are increasingly considering psychological, cultural, and narrative aspects of individual decisionmaking [79,80]. In such frameworks, narrative inference is cast as an ongoing process by which agents estimate hidden environmental states (variables that are not directly observed but bear strongly on how observations change through time). Estimation of narrative state variables can reduce uncertainty about future outcomes. For example, knowing that one is watching a movie in the romance genre as opposed to horror, would reduce one's uncertainty about the relationship status that the characters might be in at the end of the film and what actions they may or may not take.

While narrative frameworks and approaches have been dismissed by some as too theoretical, passing fads, or superfluous cognitive layers [81], their utility should not be underestimated. A core function of the human brain is the detection of event boundaries in order to construct and maintain episodic memory [82,83]. Studies have shown that areas of the brain related to narrative comprehension are active when segmenting events [82,84,85], indicating that narrative structure is not an extraneous layer that we apply to experience, but instead anchors our perception of reality. This has led some to synthesize features of episodic and semantic memory as a single area or subcategory referred

to as "narrative memory" [86,87]. Similar work on narrative comprehension has led others to characterize large portions of human sensemaking as a function of "narrative intelligence" [88,89]. If the brain's sensemaking about the world is, at its core, structured around narrative, and if knowledge management and similar systems aim to scale sensemaking from individuals to groups, then the role of narrative in developing shared understandings cannot be dismissed. Further, if the study of narrative provides tools and frameworks for communication, reduction of cognitive load, and extraction of meaning, then narrative study may be of use in generalizing aspects of systems which facilitate meaningful communication.

Features of NIM Systems

Below, we describe features common to the systems and processes employed by information-centered fields, which generally reduce cognitive load and facilitate sensemaking, thereby helping to manage and communicate narrative.

Managing Information Gaps

Discovering and handling information gaps is a key feature of many information systems for a number of reasons. In learning management systems, finding and filling knowledge gaps is not just a challenge, but often the reason for their implementation as learning management systems assist learners in discovering and managing prerequisites to new competencies [90]. In knowledge and intellectual capital management, knowledge and resource gaps are seen as a primary challenge but also as an opportunity to build new knowledge [91]. When making decisions under uncertainty in industrial, commercial, military, and intelligence settings, command and control, information fusion, business intelligence, intelligence management, and decision support, systems are used to rapidly identify where more information is needed or where information needs to be verified or integrated cautiously [92,93]. In archive, records, and document management systems, the faster a document can be identified as missing or missing pieces, the more likely it is that it can be repaired or found [94-96].

Narrative itself has been described as a "dynamic system of gaps", where well-structured written stories manage information gaps strategically and efficiently—to build suspense, to prompt the reader to focus their attention on details, and maintain engagement [97]. Narratives help form expectations for patterns

in and across classes of systems and event sequences, acting as a tool which helps facilitate the agent in directing their attention to areas needing further investigation, where to expect surprise or uncertainty, or where they will simply have to cope with the absence of information [32]. Frameworks built from research on narrative and scenario structure have been used to define and frame information expectations, project documentation, and document annotation needs [32], and could be broadly applied to any system which manages information gaps. For example, signals about gaps in expectations within the lifecycle or typical "stories" of a document's use and transformations can reveal potential tampering [98] or help to identify linked documents that may be missing [96]. In addition, media communicating personal experiences, case studies, or reports of types of professional tasks and encounters can also be used in a variety of use cases, such as helping to fill gaps in tutorials and formal descriptions as well as to help contextualize events or use of knowledge [99-101].

Facilitating Situational Awareness

Situational awareness is an explicit and primary feature of interest within the domains of command and control, situation awareness systems, intelligence management and fusion systems, security management systems, SCADA, and sensor fusion systems, but due to divergent ontologies, often goes unmentioned in areas such as knowledge and information management. For example, in records, document, intellectual capital, and archive management, knowing who should have access and who has access to documents or materials is a vital feature [102]. Moreover, in knowledge and information management systems user awareness of potential bias in curation systems helps manage expectations [103].

There is a general consensus that multiple factors are necessary to reliably measure situational awareness [104–106], and these factors could be reduced to a smaller set of key components when considering the agent's goal orientation within a given operating environment. The factors to consider in measurement of situational awareness include (1) perception of the components and processes within an operating environment—that the agent can recognize the phenomena, agents, or collections of agents which are relevant to the current situation [105–108] (2) awareness of the spatial, mechanical, and abstract relationships between environmental components [48,108], (3)

temporal awareness—awareness and knowledge of sequences of events occurring within the operating environment and in past scenarios [105,108] (4) communicability—how easily the information about the environment can be synthesized and communicated to others [105,107,109] and (5) projection and prediction—how well an individual can synthesize and fuse information about the situation and tie it to similar cases in order to project what is likely to happen next [104–106,108,110].

The use of narrative frameworks in facilitating, measuring, and understanding situational awareness in myriad contexts requires no exhaustive argument, as this has already been done elsewhere over the course of the last 40 years [111–116] however, a brief summary of insights is warranted. The study of narrative comprehension is robust due to the varied research interests which include it as a key measure, such as the cognitive development of young children [117,118], empathy and theory of mind development in adolescents [119], reading comprehension in educational settings [120], and cognitive decline due to disorder or aging [121].

Reframing situational awareness under the same umbrella as narrative comprehension would allow both areas to benefit from generalization and otherwise siloed research. Situational awareness research tends to prioritize raw knowledge of the environment, as opposed to filtering and comprehension in complex information-rich environments [108]. Given that narrative comprehension consists of components which are nearly identical to those of situational awareness, provides frameworks and ontology (e.g., plot, setting, character archetypes) for comprehension of those components, and intends to address many of the same challenges posed to situational awareness [106,108,122,123] the likelihood of benefit from generalizing the challenges and requirements of situational awareness within narrative frameworks is quite high.

Providing Descriptive and Explanatory Information

The provision of descriptive and explanatory information about systems of interest is essential. Rapid provision of descriptive information is an area of rich overlap between the most disparate of the information-centered fields described, such as intellectual capital management and command and control systems [42], where the ability to acquire more information about a particular object and its place in a system becomes a highly generalizable

feature. Some systems may have more need for explanatory information than others, such as in IT-related knowledge management and decision support systems, where addressing why a particular event may be occurring is essential to addressing the event itself [124], but all may benefit from providing access to a deeper explanation about resources or components (e.g., how was this data produced?) [125,126].

Past work on narratology and the management of narrative information fits explanatory and descriptive information to patterns and formats which can help the brain parse or construct a story in the absence of traditional storytelling structure [65,111,113,115]. These methods, such as knowledge graphs, can be used in conjunction with situational goal-orientation in order to reveal those elements of incoming information which matter most [113,115], thereby reducing the information load on the user:

"When a reader summarizes a story, vast amounts of information in memory are selectively ignored in order to produce a distilled version of [a] narrative. This process of simplification relies on a global structuring of memory that allows search procedures to concentrate on central elements of the story while ignoring peripheral details." [115]

Framing the provision of descriptive and explanatory features under the domain of narrative frameworks and ontology may allow for new avenues to handle challenges posed by information systems which need to be context aware (e.g., role, goal-orientation, and mission awareness) in order to avoid triggering scope creep (continuous or uncontrolled growth in a project's scope), unintended access to resources, and/or overwhelming (or underwhelming) the user with information [127–129].

Facilitating Exploration

Exploration of an information environment with high structural complexity and a large volume of resources is similar to any other kind of complex work in that it leaves teams "susceptible to scope creep because new opportunities, interesting ideas, undiscovered alternatives, and a wealth of other information emerges as the project progresses" [130], resulting in the fundamental explore-exploit dilemma [131–133]. In most information-centered fields and the systems they design and provide, the user's ability to explore beyond their known unknowns and forage for unexpected information in novel

locations is an obvious feature, even in records or archive management where the usual use-case is mundane access and retrieval of documents [98].

The ability to traverse beyond known unknowns unfortunately comes with a number of consistent challenges. Chief among them is the fact that each exploratory step constitutes both a context shift and expansion, accompanied by the risk of fatigue and scope or mission creep [134]. Further, both risk and success in exploration are difficult to measure, which is why explore-exploit maintains its position as a fundamental dilemma [131,134]. Narrative approaches such as the use of thematic maps [135], narrative archetypes [136], and the ability to review side-by-side comparisons of narratives about similar or the same events [137] have been proposed as approaches to remedy these challenges, as they may help frame what should be explored or what is missing from current analyses, thereby calibrating and improving precision in exploration. Of particular interest are tools which help the user construct a narrative about their own exploration beyond a simple search-history. Narrative construction tools could help the user form timelines and annotations about their "expedition" which enable the rapid recollection of the location of information, the selection of appropriate tools for the job, and facilitate the integration of their findings [137].

Compression: Visualization, Structure, Collation, Curation, and Interaction

All information-centered disciplines, either implicitly or explicitly, abstractly or concretely, have to contend with the need to compress information by merit of their need to communicate it. As the volume of relevant and necessary information increases, "the trade-off between 'relevance' and 'intelligibility' becomes akin to Heisenberg's Uncertainty Principle: as one becomes more precise, the other becomes dangerously less so" [138], especially under time pressure [109]. The ability to balance this tradeoff between relevance and intelligibility is essential for facilitating exploration and situational awareness. Information systems make use of a number of compression mechanisms available for reducing cognitive load in order to allow for intelligibility of the information environment while still including as much relevant information as possible:

Visualization. Though auditory cues can be of value [139] and some users may be more verbally focused than others

[140], human beings primarily forage for information through vision [141]. Proper visualizations can facilitate or even enable the communication of enormous amounts of information that would otherwise be intelligible [75,142]. Designing systems that are visually informative about complex information, while also accessible to users with visual limitations, remains a significant challenge across areas [51,143]. Visualization does not necessarily refer exclusively to graphics and charts, though the strategic placement of text without multimedia content can facilitate more rapid parsing and stronger retention [137,139]. Text can also be strategically placed with multimedia content in order to trigger effects such as the temporal contiguity effect (better information transfer when relevant visualizations are presented simultaneously with narration) or the spatial contiguity effect (better information transfer when descriptions are placed near corresponding parts of graphics) [139]. Humans are also strongly predisposed to look for and interpret symbols and our use of sophisticated symbolic representation goes back to prehistory [144-147]. In fact, people are so strongly predisposed toward searching for symbols that we will often see symbols where there are none [148]. This predisposition can be used to compress large amounts of information into symbol sets which can be decoded rapidly by trained users in order to direct their attention or help generate situational awareness [107,139].

Structure. As described elsewhere, providing pattern and structure to content reduces cognitive load and improves the use of working memory, and the strategic composition and arrangement of content can allow even traditionally very dry or technical information, such as project documentation, to tell a story [32,77,149]. Further, when these patterns of content structure are in common use by users, they allow for deeper compression over time—memory studies on chess players and research on artificial intelligence has indicated that this pattern-based inference may actually be synonymous with what we know as expertise [150–152].

Collation and Curation. As volume and structural complexity of information increases, the need for collation and curation (or filtering) of information becomes increasingly necessary. Collations do not have to

be simple lists of content and curations do not necessarily correspond to interactive search and retrieval. Rather, collations can be treated as part of a more abstract process of intermediation—where curation and collation can result in their own information products, such as ensembles and clusters, or new reports which take what might otherwise be an unintelligible list of disconnected content and create narratives and counter-narratives which are easier to parse [48,153].

Interaction. When visualization, structure, collation, or curation cannot be applied without sacrificing necessary details or nuance, information systems can make use of interactivity. Interactive elements might include real time user-driven rearrangement of view, restructuring based on focus or purpose, or linking and relationship views, all of which can allow users to make use of visualization, structure, collation, and curation more flexible or convenient across many more dimensions than they could otherwise [154,155].

Enabling Case Management and Providing Prescriptive Information

Case management is a key feature of many knowledge decision support, management, management, security intelligence management, relationship management, and, of course, case management systems. In medicine and human services, the care and services provided to vulnerable people are managed as to increase efficiency and reduce the likelihood of information and opportunities slipping through the cracks, warning signs going unnoticed, and basic procedures, or prescribed process, not being followed due to factors such as large caseloads or interorganizational information sharing [156,157]. These principles are arguably the same across the many disparate areas that require case management, such as security and law enforcement [158,159], counter-terrorism [5], customer service and outreach [160,161], law [162], and intelligence [48]. The typical case management system user could be described as either an individual whose job is to develop a plausible story using available information and requests for information (e.g., "Who is the most likely suspect given the information available?", "Which precedents can we use to structure a legal defense?"), or an individual whose job is to rapidly manage context shifts, develop or understand a story in

order to fulfill their role, and figure out what to do next in some larger process while guided by prescriptive information (e.g., "Should this customer be given a refund?", "What should I be asking this suspect given what other officers have already discovered?").

As the structural complexity and volume of information increases and more parties become involved in the management of a particular "case", the potential for error also increases. Basic procedures or prescribed tasks may go unfollowed, very obvious or critical information may be uncommunicated, unused, or lost, and further, the conversion of available information into a coherent narrative can be impossible [5]. For example, the failure to apprehend the serial killer Paul Bernando was blamed on the lack of case management systems to help investigators collaboratively develop narrative [159]. Post-mortems on the investigation indicated that the organizations involved had the necessary information, but simply failed to connect that information in a coherent way fast enough [159]. Also alarming was the arrest of Brandon Mayfield, a lawyer from Oregon, on suspicion of his involvement in the 2004 Madrid bombing. His fingerprints were matched in an international, automated information fusion system, but the facts that he had never before traveled to Madrid, that he was arrested in Oregon and not Spain, and that the fingerprint system required additional checks after a match all failed to become immediately relevant to investigators during the multi-organization collaboration [5]. In yet another chilling case, a man mistaken for another individual with an outstanding warrant was arrested, placed in a mental hospital, and forced to take psychiatric drugs—"the more [the man] vocalized his innocence" by asserting he was not who they thought he was, "the more he was declared delusional and psychotic by [the hospital's] staff and doctors and heavily medicated" [163]. After nearly 3 years, a hospital psychiatrist decided to consider the possibility something had gone wrong and was able to confirm the mistaken identity with "a few Google searches and phone calls" [163]. This case is of particular interest because of how easily this might have been avoided had proper case management procedures and tools been available or used. A simple comparison of photographs, fingerprints, arrest records, and the story they told would have made his release obvious at any stage—as it was publicly available knowledge that the individual he was mistaken for was already incarcerated in Alaska at the time of his arrest [163]. Such cases may seem extreme; however, as data-driven policing and legal sentencing become

more common, situations of mistaken identity and inappropriate communication of narrative confidence have the potential to influence the lives of many.

Narrative approaches have been recommended in the past to remedy the types of problems described above, such as the use of timelines and storyboards and the fitting of information to narrative structure and pattern to make information more parsable by, easily communicated to, and easily extracted from teams [137,164]. Narrative structure has also been recommended for use in problems of task-transfer, project documentation, and rapid onboarding, in which knowledge and case management systems are often implemented [32,77,165]. Case management in task-transfer contexts is especially important to consider in high reliability activities, such as in passing on all necessary information to understand what is happening and why in command and control [165] and mental health care settings [157,164].

Synthesizing Intelligence

Across all of the disciplines mentioned and the systems they intend to design and implement, there is, by merit of their interests in the various features noted above, an accompanying interest in using those features to collect, process, analyze, and synthesize information in order to create new information products. While this process may be best formalized by intelligence production [153], the myriad data and information fusion methodologies for taking raw data and other information and synthesizing them into viable intelligence could be considered a member of this category as well. Intelligence has been argued elsewhere, extensively, to be a primarily narrative process in which quantitative measures should play a moderating or bounding role, but not defining one [153,166]. Narrative and narrative-related sensemaking approaches recommended in the past on this basis in order to improve intelligence practice and systems [167,168].

While these common categories of NIM features are often discussed in the literature within information-centered fields, there are likely other features of importance that are rarely given attention. This may be in part because these features exist in ad hoc solutions in the field (unknown unknowns), have yet to be generalized (known unknowns), or have been studied and generalized in some other field (unknown knowns).

NIM in Various Domains

In the following sections we explore the past, present, and future of Narrative Information Management (NIM) in various domains. These sections were sampled based upon the experience of the co-authors, and by no means are exhaustive in terms of breadth (across disciplines) or depth (within a discipline). The sections serve to (1) raise awareness of the commonalities of some challenges faced by different fields, (2) explore both theoretical and practical insights about the implementation and design of NIM features, (3) provide opportunities to discover and generalize NIM features, and (4) begin the process of working towards NIM as a unifying framework.

Personal Finance

Narrative information management in finance can be divided into personal finance and institutional finance. Globally, affordances vary in both sectors. This overview will discuss the narrative pertaining largely to personal finance in the United States (although it may be applicable elsewhere). The individual financial narrative begins at birth. Even in the wealthiest countries in the world, there is a chasm that divides those who are able to consider what to do with their money and those who don't have ample funds to cover an emergency. The cost of poverty is very real, and can be compounded by various disparities (e.g., social, medical, educational, likelihood of experiencing trauma). It is important to recognize that attitudes and knowledge about money start to develop at a young age, vary across generations, and that intergenerational wealth has an impact on the personal finance narrative. Financial psychology is also shaped by genetic and biochemical factors, particularly the aspect pertaining to risk tolerance and power [169,170].

The variation in financial psychology makes it difficult to establish a single purpose that is achieved through processing relevant information. The standard K-12 curriculum does not include finance, therefore, the motivation to find meaningful financial information may come from life experiences, such as debt accumulation, or the desire to sequester financial resources. There is a limited time frame in which to accomplish any financial goal, leading to a temporal pressure. Investors must choose how to decide (what amounts, what investments to make), but also when to decide [171]. Furthermore, because financial resources are (relatively) finite, there is also competitive pressure. Common starting points for those who weren't exposed to extracurricular financial education in their early life include books by Suze Orman,

Dave Ramsey, and Robert Kiyosaki. However, one substantial and important subject has been omitted from all of their books: detailed information about investing [172].

Investments maximize the accumulation of financial resources over time. However, searching for the right investments can lead to a deluge of information. This makes financial literacy difficult to achieve for the everyday investor. In fact, due to the increasing complexity of the economy, even experts struggle with defining financial literacy [173]. People with excess capital primarily invest in traditional investments (stocks and bonds). Some investors also include nontraditional investments such as art, real estate, foreign currencies, and cryptocurrencies or non-fungible tokens, among others. A mix of investments is frequently chosen based on investor demographics, including age, gender, portfolio value, interests, style of portfolio management, and risk tolerance [174]. Furthermore, real estate and stocks have intra-asset investment scales ranging from macro to micro. For real estate, macro scales include Real Estate Investment Trusts (REITs) and online lending platforms, whereas micro scales include rental properties and house flipping. For the stock market, macro-level investing is done in index funds or exchange traded funds (ETFs), and micro-level investing can be individual stock purchases, financial derivatives, or partial stock shares. Informational burdens can prevent individuals from making wise investment decisions, hence the relevance of NIM for understanding real-world behavior.

Many investors choose to outsource their financial decisions to a credible third party. Outsourcing can be done through financial advisors or even using online robo-investing platforms. Cognitive offloading through a third party reduces the decision space from high dimensionality (such as which house or which stock to buy, when do I buy it, etc.) to low dimensionality, consisting of, perhaps, only choosing a financial advisor or platform and the amount of money to invest. Moreover, crowdsourcing the reviews of financial advisors and investing platforms relieves the cognitive burden of even these basic investment choices. There is a great degree of trust that comes into play when putting money away, which has resulted in professional certifications and related duties (e.g., fiduciary duty) that reduce the cognitive burden on the investor and consequences for certified financial fiduciaries who don't act in their clients' best interests [175]. Regardless, choosing an accredited third party can be much simpler than trying to search through the glut of information that is available about investing, much of which is promoted by those with a vested interest. Furthermore, investment prices are swayed by the weekly economic statistics as well as other news pertinent to individual stocks,

and it can be difficult for individuals to track this information as they navigate their own investment path. Individuals who take this route will confront many of the challenges from a NIM perspective, such as information overload, incorrect or misleading information, and the need for effective action-oriented sensemaking (buying and selling) amidst uncertainty. However, for those who decide to take investing into their own hands, informative resources are available.

Resources for investors are available on even the most basic investing mobile platforms. Platforms such as Robinhood include the price of the stocks over the last five years, stick charts, market capitalization, earnings per share, price/earnings (P/E) ratio and dividend yield. Higher level data is available on free platforms that retail investors can use, such as Thinkorswim, which contains more than 400,000 economic indicators as well as sentiment analysis tools that can be used to evaluate stocks [176]. Critical information that has the potential to give users an edge in investing is concentrated in the Bloomberg Terminal, which costs around \$2,500/month for access [177]. This is what quantitative analysts use in professional trading. If you want to evaluate a particular company's stock, the terminal has all of the financial statements, a compilation of analyst research on the company, and a network of their biggest suppliers and customers that can be pinned to a world map, among many other features. Perhaps the most important feature of the Bloomberg Terminal is access to the Enterprise IB chat. This feature facilitates communication among brokers and portfolio managers, and is where many off-exchange trades happen. Offexchange trades can be for over-the-counter (OTC) securities, which are unlisted stocks, or for publicly traded stocks. Publicly traded stocks that are sold off of the exchange are referred to as dark pools. These trades are usually for a large amount of stock, at a price that isn't always the listing price of the stock. Both OTC and dark pool trades are prevalent in the cryptocurrency market as well, as cryptocurrency is starting to resemble more traditional asset classes [178]. Moreover, while cryptocurrency is not currently regulated by the SEC, top federal officials have called for guidelines on cryptocurrency governance due to the potential risk for investors [179].

The intersection of personal and institutional financial narratives is a tightrope walk, largely because it is illegal to leverage critical, uniquely held information about stocks for financial gain (a practice known as insider trading). Regulation Fair Disclosure was enacted in 2000 to limit the practice of selective disclosure, where companies provide material information to analysts and institutional investors in advance of public disclosure [180]. Essentially this regulation ensures that the institutional financial narrative is consistent. In 2013, the Securities

and Exchange Commission (SEC) verified that social media was an appropriate non-exclusionary channel by which material information could be disclosed [180]. The SEC is charged with regulating instances of market manipulation, which is the intentional manipulation of security prices. Individuals working in business-financial news, technology news, and media news have restrictions on owning securities that extend to their family members [181]. This prevents overt manipulation of security prices by news outlets. However, social media provides potential rallying points for individuals to potentially participate in pump-and-dump schemes or other nefarious market-related actions.

Situational awareness is frequently co-constructed in emergent online investing communities. The diversity of user opinions in these spaces usually prohibits the development of a team consensus; however, there are some strong opinions that are widely held by the majority of users. For example, in the Reddit platform r/wallstreetbets, the consensus narrative asserts that you should never bet against Tesla (TSLA). Many users have, and continue to do so, and when they have lost lots of money, they will publicly seek absolution from "Papa Elon," referring to the iconic Tesla CEO, Elon Musk. The price history of Tesla stock has been drastically divergent from their actual earnings. Reasons for this discrepancy could include the cult of personality that has developed around Elon Musk, or the herd mentality of investing communities [182]. The influence of the Tesla CEO is so profound that the SEC has mandated that Tesla pre-screens all of his tweets to prevent manipulation of the stock price [183]. He has also been accused of manipulating the cryptocurrency market [184]. Seeking explanations for the influence of Elon Musk points to the mechanisms people use to model and monitor the financial markets, such as the subreddit of r/wallstreetbets and FinTwit (Financial Twitter).

Investors turn to online financial communities on Reddit and Discord, or follow influential investors on YouTube, Twitch, or Twitter for many reasons. They could be seeking to confirm their own biases regarding the fitness of their portfolio, or trying to select their next investment. Online communities also serve as a way of monitoring information. A tweet from Elon Musk could serve as a buy or sell signal for cryptocurrency or TSLA (or even ETSY), because historically the prices can skyrocket or plummet depending on what he says. Investing communities also serve as a way to analyze sentiment about the current market and the herd mentality. These communities have largely superseded mass media news outlets for younger investors. However, the price of stocks will still increase when financial news personalities, such as Jim Cramer, plug stocks on their prime-time shows.

The management of narrative information related to financial decision-making amidst uncertainty plays out continually – every time an investing firm makes a trade, or a retail investor interacts with modern financial affordances. Amidst the barrage of technical information (e.g., charts, data, disclosures) and ongoing context (e.g., online chatter, memes, intuition about sector), investors seek to make wise decisions about which actions to take. As the discussion above reflects, there is significant fragmentation of platforms, markets, and perspectives related to finance, with the implication that there are inadequate frameworks for narrative sensemaking, especially for retail investors. This gap in sensemaking capacity can result in decisions that are sub-optimal in terms of value, risk, or cognitive burden. Further research into financial sensemaking specifically, and the role of narrative in decision-making more broadly, might find interesting applications and implications in the financial systems of the future.

Ancestry Research

Amateur ancestry and genealogical research have been steadily growing in popularity over the last decade and this growth has been accompanied by the development of a wide variety of tools to facilitate the process [185–187]. The COVID-19 lockdowns starting early 2020 greatly increased this growth, drawing millions of more people to engage in and contribute to private and collaborative research activity in the interest of understanding who they are in the context of their family, national and cultural heritage, and their genetics [188]. These individuals are not simply searching for existing information, but actively performing research guided by investigatory processes and questions. The motivations and methodology of amateur ancestry researchers are often identical to those of academic historians, and amateurs grapple with similar information load as professionals, even if they do so to inform the development of a personal and familial narrative rather than to contribute to a historical commons [189]. Further, there is often a dialectic and informal collaboration between academic historians and amateurs, as amateurs have different "rules of engagement" with sources, can take larger risks, and can forage for information "in fields where historians have seldom toiled" [190]. In this section we explore some of the past, present, and upcoming challenges of the field of ancestry research, with a focus on how Narrative Information Management (NIM) concepts are woven into the process.

There are tens of billions of digitized historical artifacts available for use to these researchers through available tools such as those offered

by Ancestry or MyHeritage [191,192]. While only a minute fraction of these documents and images may be of use to any particular researcher within the scope of their family tree, this small fraction may amount to tens of thousands of documents, causing users to encounter information overload [193]. Among these documents are newspapers, letters, census records, church records, financial documents, wills, and many other formalized and non-formalized documents; some are in different languages, and some are written using shorthand, long forgotten slang, and other forms and styles of writing which are no longer common in modern times [194-196]. The collection and processing of these documents is done by a mix of professionals and users. The growing market for genealogy products has meant that companies are incentivized to broker access to document repositories and to hire experts to provide and curate archival materials and suites of frontend and backend tools to analyze them [185,189,191,194,196-200]. While the bulk of the archival material is supplied by these experts and document repositories, users also continue the development of annotations on available documents and forage for resources to add to collections to support their research, filling in the gaps within professionally developed archives [189,195,201]. The combination of professional and user-sourced objects and metadata means that there is an unfathomable amount of potentially relevant material for any individual researcher to engage with [193].

The development of resources to assist with research methodology and tradecraft has always been ubiquitous with the amateur genealogy community [194], but with the introduction of these large digital repositories, knowledge management, case management, information fusion systems have become necessary in order to keep up with the information flow and avoid redundancy even in basic research activity [193,195]. Members of the online amateur genealogy community have taken to suggesting young or novice family history researchers to avoid structured research activity at first, instead recommending that they engage initially in "unstructured, exploratory activity" on these systems to familiarize themselves with the information environment before fully committing to semi-formalized work-flows [195]. These kinds of recommendations are not unfounded as introduction to the tool suites, dashboards, and document repositories is daunting enough that most new researchers fall into a common pattern during onboarding which focuses on off-platform collection (e.g., physical photo-albums and documents physically accessible to the user, taking physical notes before uploading to the platform) [195]. These kinds of common patterns within this community have been modeled as a series of stages with separations of concern, scope, and expectations which are similar to other

sensemaking frameworks, such as the intelligence production cycle [195,202-204]. Unlike other sensemaking frameworks [109,202,203,205-208], these stages are generally represented as a linear process with key transition points being marked not just by progress in the research but in the capability and skill of the researcher, with the earliest stage representing the aforementioned pattern of onboarding [195,204].

This onboarding pattern typically begins with gathering information from within the family, off of the platform. This activity consists of collecting and uploading anecdotes, documents, physical artifacts, and photographs [195,204]. Following this, in a phase denoted "learn the process", researchers begin collecting itinerary-driven resources on how to handle information gathering, attending events, connecting with the staff of organizations who can answer questions or help them retrieve documents, and engaging in a trial-and-error approach of learning by doing [195]. The next phase is considered a key inflection point, referred to as "breaking in", at which point researchers finally become comfortable enough to begin searching census data [195]. Given that census collections do not contain "browsing" materials use of census data indicates a transition in terms of comfortability with the tools as well as a transition from exploration to exploitation as users begin to use data collections to fill gaps in developing historical narratives rather than simply exploring other narrative material, such as old newspaper articles or family photographs [195].

Once users have begun the process of making use of external document repositories, tool-suites, such as those found within the ancestry.com or myheritage.com genealogy platforms, assist them with exploring and exploiting relevant materials [195]. These tools and the community education resources on their use are necessary for success given that some of the services available to amateur genealogists are adding millions of new documents per day [209]. In the case of ancestry.com, visual hints will be placed on relatives in the user's family tree which have information that is similar to objects in one of 32,000 external databases, such as dates of birth or mentions of surname—these hints allow the user to access links and context about these objects and are sorted based on likelihood of relevance [209]. If a user reviews an object via a hint and marks it as related to the relative the original hint was attached to, this will create an ensemble of "secondary hints", which are other objects which may now be considered potentially related (e.g. an individual is noted in one document with an administrative identification number, the individual in that document is accepted to be the same as the one in the user's family tree, so all documents which are associated with that administrative identification

number now become secondary hints for the user to review) [209]. Hints are accessible in a variety of ways based on workflow and objectives, for example, a user can review all hints, to see if there are recent relevant updates to review in aggregate, or see hints related to particular individuals based on a number of filters if they're in the process of a scoped investigation [209].

For researchers in this space, it's not enough to simply associate a resource with an individual. The goal for many of these users isn't to simply trace a family line but to construct narratives which provide context both for their ancestors' experiences and their own place in history [188,189,194]. Much like academic historians, the narratives have to be constructed of ensembles of facts sourced from various historical documents and accounts-however, unlike academic historians, amateur genealogists have specialized tools that facilitate the rapid and collaborative construction of these narratives. Where academic historians are left with tool recommendation lists which are often either barren or limited to simple citation managers, collection and archive search managers, and ad hoc tools designed for other fields [210-214], tools available to amateur genealogists allow for case management workflows rarely found outside of legal case management tools, which are intended to construct well-cited narratives built to stand up against scrutiny [215-217].

The use of "narrative scenarios" for describing typical research itineraries as a basis for the design of adaptive, personalized, taskfocused access to multimedia, multilingual cultural heritage knowledge bases has transitioned from theory to practical, accessible tool-sets to assist in case management [198,200]. For example, when amateur genealogists attempt to research ancestors who took part in migrations, the accompanying name changes, lost records, sudden transitions, and separation from loved ones means that their more common research methods are no longer adequate [218]. While many services use an entity-focused approach, allowing for many names (or referents) for any given object, increasing the likelihood of finding an opportunity to merge common ancestors found by distant relatives that may have found those ancestors via other paths, it may require a great deal of luck to make these connections [218,219]. To continue, researchers would traditionally have to either rely on this luck or shift from the use of document archives and qualitative analysis to the use of bioinformatics and statistical analysis [220,221].

Amateur genealogy software providers have now integrated new tool sets, built on genomic "identity-by-descent" mapping methodology, which place users themselves in multiple ensembles, called "communities" [200,220,221]. These ensembles are constructed of members which share ancestors which likely hailed from common populations, groups which either "traveled to the same place around the same time or from the same place around the same time" [200], helping users rapidly develop narrative about their ancestors which informs where to look for more information and, more importantly, who to collaborate with in order to fill knowledge gaps [200,221]. This formalization of a "narrative history" through the use of such tools has been argued to "allow for a group of individuals to be conceived as if they were united... for past and present individuals to be conceived of as one united group embarking on the same quest" [221-223]. Tool suites such as these help a community of practice that may not have had the benefit of STEM education connect with and make use of knowledge from communities of practice that use advanced tooling that would otherwise be inaccessible [221]. Further, this kind of connection creates incentives for the use and development of semiotic, visualization, and rhetorical techniques to construct micro-narratives that make the work of specialized communities accessible "without requiring command of an exclusive body of knowledge" [75,221].

NIM tool development in the amateur genealogy domain could benefit from incorporating design principles from other spaces with similar tooling requirements. For example, in terms of interoperability and information exchange between entities, which is often discussed in relation to geospatial intelligence, open-source intelligence, and the crowdsourcing of research and situational awareness resources [17,51], the amateur genealogy community currently has a one-way relationship with the expert communities that manage document repositories and provide them with tools—missing an opportunity to harness this massive collective effort of millions of hours a year in the research, linking, and annotation of historical documents [189]. Between competition over attribution [201,224,225], perverse incentives and social pressure associated with finding direct relations to famous or historically significant figures [189], limited consequences for incorporating poorly sourced facts or creating logical inconsistency [226], and the potential for errors resulting from these factors to propagate through the system, these user-managed knowledge bases are likely a negative resource for actual historians as aggregation would be too risky [189,199]. If user-generated knowledge bases were structured correctly with consideration for governance and trust signaling, taking account of the incentives generated by the desire to develop and present aesthetic and pleasing personal and familial narratives, then the data could be be of more use not only to historical analysis and aggregation—but also for other purposes [51]. For example, data from AncestryDNA customers was filtered and cleaned for use in COVID-

19 research but could have had much more impact had the system been built with protocols for information exchanges [227]. Further, the exchange of information between these communities could provide valuable feedback from more technically advanced, as the tooling they provide to the amateur genealogy community comes with great risk of being misused and misinterpreted [199,221].

Domains with similar tooling requirements could also benefit from considering NIM design impacts in the amateur genealogy space. For example, regular exploration of a knowledge base is essential to its maintenance [48], and there appears to be a tendency in general toward exploratory browsing over searching in general throughout most of the amateur genealogy research process, which may be linked to the focus on intrinsic incentives for activity [195,228]. The intrinsic incentives associated with outcomes is associated with increased technological adoption among demographics traditionally left behind as well as patterns of behavior which lead to advanced learning, information use, and information foraging [229]. The value of this exploration is amplified by the fact that the popular tool-suites help users identify where others are missing information they might have, and vice versa, through linking and hints [195].

In terms of research facilitation and production, the ability to programmatically generate scoped and formatted research reports, charts and graphics, and even whole books prevents researchers from feeling punished for intentionally or unintentionally maintaining a separation of concern between the research itself and the presentation and dissemination (the development of research "products") [230,231]. This conceptual separation of concern between analysis and dissemination is considered essential in high-reliability research and analysis communities and features which enable it would be beneficial to any domain concerned with or requiring NIM tooling [232-236]. Finally, enabling these research facilitation and production features are user experience (UX) design features that allow for the scoping of the user's information environment based on relevance, relationships, and degrees of separation between the object in primary focus or center of gravity for attention (e.g., a relative in focus) and other objects with which that object has a relationship which prevents information overload [193,230]. The underlying, universal entity identifiers that allow for these features also allow users to rapidly develop surfaces of agreement even where they do not agree on all facts or interpretations associated with content (e.g., we can agree that this is a photo, that this is a photo of this person, and that it was added by this user, but do not agree it was taken at this location) [191,218]. Similar to many other areas of ancestry research and amateur genealogy relevant to NIM,

there is an apparent need to consider the incentives of the user and the potential damage that those incentives may bring to the knowledge base. If there was one insight to draw from this area, it would be that the failure to consider consensus, governance, and trust mechanisms in contributions will inevitably lead to a tragedy of the commons—in the case of ancestry research, this tragedy is expressed in the unusability of what could otherwise be a mountain of valuable historical data, robbing millions of their opportunity to contribute meaningfully to the corpus of historical knowledge.

Hybrid Cloud Infrastructure Security

The modern economy is supported by a vast array of layered and interconnected information systems, which enable the internet and various intranets, and generate dozens of zetabytes of novel data per year [35,36]. At all layers, from users accessing social media platforms to data centers processing underlying workloads, there is a persistent, complicated, and complex set of challenges associated with hosting servers that resolve website traffic and provide secure access to data. These challenges are generally associated with resolving who and what should be able to access particular digital resources and under what conditions identities should be allowed to interact by reading, writing, deleting, changing permissions, or other actions on said resources. Users, administrators, and machines engage in facilitated interaction with cloud infrastructure through credential, entitlement, password, and permission management systems, each of which are types of trust management systems designed to handle the aforementioned challenges behind the scenes and strike a balance between fundamental tradeoffs, such as the tension between security and convenience [237]. For example, password and permission management systems facilitate the management and safekeeping of a burgeoning list of access credentials and permissions for users of information systems and online platforms [238,239]. Trust management is becoming increasingly difficult especially with the introduction of hybrid cloud computing. We will explore the current state and future possibilities of narrative information management approaches as they relate to the world of security for hybrid cloud infrastructure.

First, a primer on definitions is necessary for this discussion. A data center is an interacting network of computers across one or more physical locations, which handle computational or information processing workloads [240,241]. These workloads might be maintaining and developing web services, executing large-scale data management [240], offering compute power for research and data analysis tasks

[242], managing data access, or enabling business continuity through disasters or cyber attacks [240,243]. Data centers can be on-site or externally-located, and they can be either owned or rented [244]. There are three terms commonly used to describe the nature of an organization's cloud infrastructure choices: private cloud, public cloud, and hybrid cloud (see Table 1).

Private Cloud. The cloud infrastructure is provisioned for exclusive use by a single organization comprising multiple consumers (e.g., business units). It may be owned, managed, and operated by the organization, a third party, or some combination of them, and it may exist on or off premises.

Public Cloud. The cloud infrastructure is provisioned for open use by the general public. It may be owned, managed, and operated by a business, academic, or government organization, or some combination of them. It exists on the premises of the cloud provider.

- * Hybrid Cloud. The cloud infrastructure is a composition of two or more distinct cloud infrastructures that remain unique entities, but are bound together by standardized or proprietary technology that enables data and application portability (e.g., cloud bursting for load balancing between clouds).
- * Hybrid cloud can be seen as an overarching trend in industrial computing toward mixing and matching different private and public cloud options when deciding the infrastructure composition for a given organization

Table 1. Types of Cloud Infrastructure [244]

In all types of cloud infrastructure, computational resources and user privileges must be balanced and managed to keep development projects running efficiently, while also detecting and remediating technical and security issues in real time under pressure [245]. The number of issues that may arise is difficult to comprehend. Some estimates have suggested that, just in terms of security events, "analysts [can] be expected to handle only about 0.00001% of overall event volume". One analysis of a mid-sized enterprise platform revealed that, based on an average of 40 million log entries per day, 40,000 analysts would be needed to address all security events without triage [245,246]. Among these types of cloud infrastructure, hybrid cloud may contend with the

most complicated and complex set of challenges, due to the scale and dynamic nature of the access required by various types of users and systems [247–249]. Hybrid cloud solutions are utilized despite all of these challenges because of the numerous advantages they provide, particularly in terms of flexibility and antifragility. For example, hybrid cloud infrastructure provides a customizability and specialization that permits a better fit between workload, platform, and users—allowing teams to choose the platforms and authorization systems best suited for their particular workloads and team dynamics initially and over time. Further, hybrid cloud solutions enable grouping by type of workload, thereby improving efficiency and the ability to maintain function under increased or fluctuating demand. Given these advantages, and the number of organizations now offering services in this domain, hybrid cloud infrastructure may become dominant.

The influence of trust management systems in modern cloud infrastructure is pervasive. As the modern world moves toward a reliance on hybrid cloud infrastructure, the control, ownership, brokerage, and regulation of information, information privileges, and the information infrastructure itself is becoming a very high leverage point—financially, geopolitically, and ethically [250-254]. On the horizon, citizenship, voting, and other core rights may be facilitated digitally. In fact, the digital facilitation of banking, taxation, access to electricity, and other core functions is already becoming commonplace. Therefore, effective management of credentials, permissions, entitlements, and trust may become one of the most important problem spaces of our time. The fundamental aspects of life in modern democracies that are currently being managed and manipulated digitally beg the question: what happens when adversaries successfully disrupt or compromise these systems? How do user-specific narratives of personal experience and action feedback into the computationally-aided design of trust management systems? How do these massive systems remain resilient when feedback loops and low-reliability nodes might interact to form complex threat surfaces [255], resulting in endogenous failure modes? Such targeted interventions and intrinsic failure modes in these complex cyber-physical systems might be subtle or unnoticed initially, with devastating repercussions.

Novel types of hybrid cloud infrastructure and trust management systems are now being explored in various areas, such as the digitization of Department of Defense and civilian supply chains [256], intellectual property [257], 3D manufacturing [258,259], and bioinformatics [33]. These explorations in disparate areas bring new interconnected risks, and raise questions of how different types of organizations should respond to threats and anomalies, both alone and in concert [260].

Compromised hybrid cloud infrastructure results in security events of varying type and severity. While some security events can be limited in scope, other events can prove costly, and even fatal, to individuals, governments, and businesses in terms of loss or discovery of identity, irreversible loss or inappropriate access of data, or denial of service at critical moments (such as voting intervals for a government, holiday shopping period for an online store, or loss of trust due to exposure of personal data). Additionally, unauthorized access can have network effects leading to further inter-organizational risks and threat surfaces, and are happening more frequently to both small and large operations alike [261]. Wargames and red-team events are currently used to help security professionals and stakeholders better understand and classify external threat actors and types of target organizations. This understanding can be compressed into categories for simple communication, helping to teach security professionals and students about common patterns and risks [262-264], sharpen team capabilities and resilience [265], and develop scenarios for emergent or unexpected events. While there is often an emphasis on threat actors, security threats can also be caused by misconfigured bots and human error, in isolation or in interaction.

The complex dynamics of human-machine interfaces (the basis by which human organizations interface with hybrid cloud infrastructure) results in another fundamental challenge in cloud computing security. As mentioned previously, analysts, developers, administrators, and users are all under time pressure to perform their duties using hybrid cloud infrastructure, engaging in a fundamental tradeoff between security and efficiency, sometimes resulting in the provision of permissions beyond what was needed. When admins fail to account for these overprivileging events and fail to take actions to minimize ongoing risk, these errors accumulate, leading to a phenomenon referred to as "privilege creep" [266]. Hybrid cloud administrators are thus tasked not only with identifying individual errors at a moment in time, but also with identifying cases of missed or unhandled error accumulation over time. They must then remove unnecessary privileges in so-called "remediation events." Unfortunately, these realistic and fundamental challenges run the risk of being ignored or underestimated in the academic literature, due to disconnects between theory and practice, the speed at which new security threats emerge, and the assumption that negative externalities borne of human-machine interface dynamics are linear and might simply be engineered away [267].

Hybrid cloud admins are usually assisted in the identification and tracking of privilege creep in their data centers and practically minimize

it over time by using a framework called the "Principle of Least Privilege" (POLP). Examples of successful applications of POLP include issuing temporary access tokens for identities in a data center, right-sizing roles for particular categories of hybrid cloud workers, and limiting access to high risk resources or actions that aren't often used by that identity. Generally, POLP can help reduce the informational complexity of the narratives used by hybrid cloud admins when planning beneficial actions to lower risk over time. Similar to POLP, the Confidentiality-Integrity-Accessibility (CIA) triad is commonly used to simplify the assessment of threats to data center resources, where risk is examined in terms of potential for the theft or exposure of sensitive information (confidentiality), the corruption or malicious altering of information (integrity), or the removal of access to critical resources at a critical time (accessibility) [268]. In cloud settings, actors don't need to be intentionally-malicious to represent a threat; they may instead represent misconfigured automated users or service accounts (bots), or simply human users making mistakes, cutting corners to save time, or acting in destructive interference with others unknowingly [17].

In the face of such fundamental uncertainty, hybrid cloud managers adopt frameworks like POLP and the CIA triad as a practical means of rapidly developing a narrative from which to derive prescriptive information and explore risk minimization in data center operations. While these mental models are imperfect, they do offer a dimensionality reduction in information- and relationship-rich environments such as hybrid cloud infrastructure. This use of narrative to provide situational awareness makes it easier to form and communicate with stakeholders, avoid analysis paralysis, and take beneficial action. With this approach, effective hybrid cloud management occurs over time, with small actions of limited scope that make the environment iteratively more manageable and secure with each admin engagement [1]. Software that provides auditing and case management, streaming anomaly detection, as well as visualization of current state and projection of future state, enable both batch and streaming remediation as evidence of unusual and risky behavior accumulates past a certain threshold. In addition, information fusion methodology (e.g., automatic collation of data from multiple systems) is sometimes applied to weave non-privilege related events into a story of potential risks, such as equipment reported as lost or the misuse of software or hardware [269], thereby facilitating NIM in hybrid cloud systems. The value of information fusion systems increases as interorganizational credential management adds new layers of complexity. For example, the need for multiple organizations to share in governance and management of trust in providing access to common information and resources (e.g., computing power for

biomedical image processing [270-272]), roles, tasks, and job assignments). Indeed, the operations of cloud computing infrastructure present a dizzying and evolving complex threat surface [32].

The field of hybrid cloud infrastructure security is still in its infancy, and it is unclear which technical solutions will remain stable given the presence of the fundamental, adversarial, co-evolutionary relationship threat-actors and security professionals. between potential Compounding the challenge of problem definition and solution development in the field of trust management, the number of relevant threat surfaces is increasing rapidly. As field devices (e.g., remote sensors, tablet devices in industry) are increasingly placed into use, exposing critical information systems to new complex threat surfaces, such as those created by requirements for use under sporadic connectivity, leave these systems more porous than ever before [273]. Further, credentials aren't just for people using technology, but also for autonomous objects such as IoT (internet of things) devices—as of 2010, it was estimated that there were already twice as many IoT devices than there were human beings [274], each of which represents a threat surface and new degrees of agency which may require new technical solutions. However, it appears that the approaches and frameworks noted here that are relevant to the management of narrative information, such as POLP, CIA triad, and information fusion are relatively immutable in the face of technical changes in the space. In other words, while the hardware, datasets, and software pipelines that compose data center and related trust management systems might be undergoing constant evolution over time, the centrality of narrativebased heuristics for actionable risk remediation frameworks may remain fundamental.

Due to the instabilities inherent in these early stages of trust management system development in hybrid cloud infrastructure, there is ample opportunity for the field of hybrid cloud trust management to both benefit from and contribute to narrative approaches and frameworks. With the right levels of generalization, transfer of models and tool suites between domains could be expedited. For example, the narrative models and tool suites which help inform scientists about the state of immune systems, homeostasis, and other elements of biological health could be converted to inform administrators about analogous features within hybrid cloud infrastructure, thereby helping to communicate and calculate risk more effectively [275]. Further, the use of models transferred from other fields may come with the benefit of established and tested collection and processing methodology in other fields such as crowd-sourcing and pattern analysis. A deeper dive into the specific types of narrative information (e.g., prescriptive,

predictive) used in hybrid cloud management systems is recommended, and it should be noted that Trust Management exists well beyond hybrid cloud infrastructure. Many of the problems and solutions discussed here could generalize well beyond this domain.

Translational Neuroscience

Neuroscience is the scientific study of the nervous system. It is a multidisciplinary field that combines approaches from genetics, molecular biology, physiology, psychology, medicine, and many more. Translational research is the realm that connects basic research (performed on isolated systems in the lab) with clinical research (including diagnostics, treatment, and management of human diseases). Translational neuroscience research benefits greatly from the use of mammalian animal models such as mice and non-human primates to mimic and treat disease states in experimental ways, before attempting human trials. As a paradigmatic case of the challenges inherent in applying basic neuroscientific research insights, and example of Narrative Information Management "in the wild", we focus on the area of neurodegenerative brain disease. Treating brain disease has its own set of challenges—mainly that changes in human behavior and cognitive skills often don't have a clear connection to the pathophysiology or systems studied in the lab. In this section, we provide some perspective on Narrative Information Management in the field of Translational Neuroscience, using Alzheimer's Disease as a case study.

One of the first challenges of medicine and biomedical research is to describe the disease in the population and identify the cause. Patient case studies and postmortem tissue analysis provide the first glimpse at the connection between behavior and pathophysiology. Alzheimer's Disease (AD) is an irreversible and progressive brain disorder that affects 6.2 million people in the USA [276]. It is the most common form of dementia, presenting clinically with memory loss and cognitive decline. Only 5% of cases can be linked directly to genetic mutations, for all other cases (called sporadic AD), the main risk factor is age; AD incidence doubles every five years after 65 [277]. Neurochemically, AD is characterized by the presence of amyloid plaques, neurofibrillary tangles (NFTs) and loss of synapses in the brain [278]. AD pathology is complex—it may present with all or some of these pathologies: amyloid plaques, NFTs, inflammation, oxidative damage, iron deregulation, blood-brain barrier dysfunction, and alpha-synuclein toxicity [279]. The relationship between these pathologies remains unclear, as observational studies cannot differentiate between "cause, consequence, compensation or confound" [280]. Clinicians are limited

in their diagnostics for patients, because many of these symptoms do not have biomarkers, and the diagnosis of AD can only be confirmed post-mortem. The NIM challenge for clinicians and scientists remains: what causes AD? What is the "story" that connects disparate empirical results across decades and domains? Is there a causal link between the common symptoms? For now, the approach has been unidirectional in the sense that molecular changes are hypothesized to lead to changes in patient outcomes, and each of the molecular pathologies have been explored in relative isolation.

One shared process of NIM or sensemaking among scientists and clinicians is that experiments are designed to explore hypotheses. Following an established hypothesis, scientists design the experiments to support or reject. The design of the experiments depends on the perceived relevance of the proposed hypothesis and extent of support from funding agencies (e.g. the US National Institute of Health). To mimic AD neuropathology, scientists often make use of cell cultures and mouse models, where the neurotoxic proteins can be added externally in cultures or genetically encoded to accumulate in the brain of the mouse. Mice have a shorter lifespan, different brain structure, and different behaviors than humans; therefore, direct extrapolation from mouse studies to human biology is hardly straightforward. One caveat is that mice lack the core protein components involved in the plaques and NFTs, which are hallmarks of AD pathology. Mice can only develop these protein aggregates with human neurotoxic proteins [281]. Another critical interpretation issue is whether or not it is possible to measure small, slow changes in the cognitive performance of mice, as typically measured in humans. Animal studies commonly measure changes in spatial memory, but often ignore neuropsychiatric axes, like anxiety [282]. The question remains—how can we model this disease in a useful way that allows for mechanistic exploration of the pathology? Can we treat the behavioral symptoms of memory loss by removing the underlying pathology? In a genetic mouse model of AD, yes, but in patients—no. Alarmingly, the same drug that removed plaques and improved memory in mice actually led to cognitive decline in patients, which continued even after the trial [282]. Among the proposed solutions are biomedical efforts to create mouse models with multiple pathologies [283] and connect the symptoms mechanistically. Thankfully, these findings are published in peer reviewed journals and are accessible to the research community. In navigating the wealth of publications, scientists are often taught to consider each publication as a story, such that specific findings are easier to remember in the context of the whole story. Due to the daunting amount of published literature and plausible research avenues, scientists and funding agencies are faced with a narrative challenge: which studies should be funded, which

hypotheses should be explored? Such questions are often pondered by individuals, agencies, labs, and researchers, but such efforts are rarely connected back to the broader literature on narrative sensemaking.

Beyond the direct reach of academics, NIM plays an important role in industrial strategy, and decision-making in pharmaceutical sectors. The actions of these large entities bear strongly on clinicians, who eventually deploy the solutions/therapies that stem from neuroscientific research. Pharmaceutical companies access the public knowledge of animal and clinical studies, but also create their own private research depots. As such, pharmaceutical companies navigate the complex processes of scientific development, FDA regulation, patenting, and marketing. Pharmaceutical companies work with clinicians and researchers to develop large scale clinical trials. Clinical trials require an interface between patients and the public. As of 2007, clinical trial data is compiled at the NIH clinical trial database, although timely reporting is not enforced (clinicaltrials.gov) [284]. In Phase III clinical trials, the drug is given to a patient for the first time and tested for efficacy. Therefore, designing these clinical trials is a multifaceted challenge, as researchers try to recruit the right number and type of patients, as well as determining the time of treatment and appropriate measures [284]. Collecting, storing, and analyzing such quantities for sensitive health information calls for NIM solutions. Recent advances for improving experimental design include Bayesian modeling for determining appropriate endpoints, classifying patients based on medical history, and novel detection of AD biomarkers [278].

The last mile for applied neuroscientific research is in the NIM of patients, especially in their interactions with clinicians. Patients and their families learn about potential treatments and manage disease in patients, based on information they integrate into personal narratives. All of this starts with access to medical care and proper diagnosis of health conditions. Outside of the doctor's office, patients receive a highly profitable stream of direct-to-consumer advertising (DTCA) from pharmaceutical companies, such that patients can learn about new drugs and request them from their doctor. A common side effect of DTCA is the increasing demand for new and costly treatments in lieu of existing low-cost options [285]. Another way that patients learn about therapies is through social media and scientific communication. Unfortunately, the headlines may give false hope, and animal research gets more media coverage if they don't include "mice" in the title [286]. The recent controversy around the FDA approval (and reversal) of the drug Aduhelm (which targets plaques) has done a lot to shift the narrative around accepted hypotheses for AD [287], which now include targeting NFTs, light/sound therapy and immune cell stimulation.

Clinical trials on lifestyle changes such as exercise have shown that regular physical exercise prevents age-related brain atrophy and helps with neuropsychiatric symptoms of AD [288], however research on public health interventions can be misrepresented greatly [289].

Health NIM exists at multiple nested scales, and while AD is one such case, it's becoming clear that everyone is participating in the management of health narratives on some level. Researchers, clinicians and the public need new tools and training for making appropriate decisions about health policies. In the scope of treating human disease, translational research is positioned between basic and clinical research, and therefore experiences the burden of NIM challenges: managing information gaps, exploring the informational environment, and synthesizing diverse sets of information. Future studies in the NIM of health could examine how public policy influences the narratives of individuals. Particularly for individuals dealing with long term health issues, NIM tools may help alleviate the mental, psychological, and logistical burden of decision making.

Genomics

Genomics is an area of theory and application where biological datasets are analyzed to address a variety of questions related to human health, government policy, agriculture, industry-led research, environmental monitoring programs, and more. "Genetics" refers to the broader study of trait development and inheritance in biological systems, while "Genomics" usually refers to the modern (post-2000) high-throughput technologies used to measure biological molecules such as DNA, RNA, protein, and metabolites.

A failure of NIM for genomics at the institutional level could look like inadequate or grievous policy deployment, based upon improper assessment of biological information or risk (e.g., a false-positive or false-negative decision to institute a regional lockdown based upon the perceived risk of a virus identified only from genomic sequences). In contrast, for individuals a failure in genomic NIM could have lifealtering consequences regarding the perceived meaning of genomic information obtained from medical experts or personalized genome sequencing services. Socially, when NIM in genomics falters, it can lead to increased distrust in the scientific endeavor and an acceleration of the epistemic crisis in the knowledge commons – especially as genomics technologies such as human personalized medicine and viral sequencing become prevalent. This may be linked to the nature of our own

genomes, in that it is linked to our shared identities as well as personal uniqueness.

In this section we provide a few views on NIM in 2021 within the field of Genomics. This section is not a broad review of the wide topic of Narrative Genomics [290–292], rather it is a selection of enduring and recent features of genomics in the context of NIM and cognitive security. Genomics presents domain-specific and transdisciplinary teams with a set of constraints and opportunities, some of which are unique to genomics and other aspects are shared broadly across fields:

Underlying system complexity. Genomics data, while sometimes vast in terms of computational size [33], are only the tip of the iceberg in terms of the complexity of the actual biological system (e.g., the inner workings of cells and tissues). Even though genomic technologies provide high-resolution maps for humans to navigate biological systems from the cellular to the ecosystem scales, the underlying territory is vastly more intricate and nuanced. Biological systems consist of many kinds interacting molecular components (proteins, lipids, nucleotides, carbohydrates); the overwhelming majority of which are involved in numerous relationships and thus, may not have a clear function when considered in natural contexts. As higher levels of organization in biological systems (e.g., social) are in dynamic feedback with lower levels of organization (e.g., cellular), it can be unrealistic or impossible to disentangle the effects of interactions among layers [293,294].

Sheer scale of data. Biological datasets have exploded in size recently, as the costs of genomics experiments drop and their throughput increases. Since the 1980's, the total amount of genomic data has been increasing roughly exponentially [33,295,296]. This access to genomic data is providing new opportunities for genomics researchers, technology developers, and medical practitioners. However, for researchers looking to investigate these data sets, even with relatively straightforward questions, a new level of computational skill is required. Even best-in-class information, such as gene expression profiling at the single cell scale, are very partial representations of living systems, and require extensive computational analysis in order to derive insight.

Social relevance and sensitivity. Genomic data play significant roles in individual and collective narratives around various topics, including the legality of discrimination (as per The Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act of 2008 [297,298]),

the nature of ethnic and sexual identities [299–301], and broader discussions around the relationship between inheritance systems (genetic, epigenetic, and cultural) [302,303]. As genomic editing technologies like CRISPR/Cas9 become increasingly accessible to laboratories around the world, contemporary narratives around human genome modification are of historical importance [304]. Also of note here is the recent deployment of almost real-time genomics analysis in response and policy planning around the emergence and spread of the SARS-CoV-2 virus, responsible for the COVID-19 disease.

Personal Identifiability. The data generated by genomics experiments are essentially personal – they can be used to identify relationships among living and dead people. Genomic information can be extremely informative or even conclusive regarding various questions related to forensics, law, heredity, and medical diagnoses. Biological and genomic data can be extremely sensitive in terms of personal privacy, to the point of being able to identify individuals who have not even submitted their own genomes for analysis (as in the recent case of the "Golden State Killer" who was triangulated using a combination of detective work and DNA evidence [305]). Dealing with large datasets of potentially-identifiable or health-related information, genomic or otherwise, comes with new challenges.

Genomics is a technical area that recently is experiencing wide public participation in the analysis and interpretation of data. This expansion of social accessibility in the genomics process can be attributed to multiple factors, including the increasing prevalence of direct-to-consumer genomics tests, and the growing role of genetic data in driving individual health decisions and public biosecurity policy. Those who work directly with genomics data might fall into a few categories, each with different pressures, incentives, affordances, and narrative contexts:

Academic Researchers. Academic researchers are more likely to be working on non-human data, more likely to be working on basic or theoretical questions, and may have knowledge of the field but remain unaware of state-of-the-art tools used by computer scientists for secure cloud computation at large scale. Academic researchers face the pressures of science as a career (e.g., pressure to publish and their working environment).

Industry Researchers. In industry and government, researchers face a different set of affordances and pressures than academic researchers. These researchers may variously be working on

human, microbial, livestock, or agricultural genomics data, often with a more direct focus on applications. Applied genomics research in industry occurs under direct or indirect business pressures, as the results of the analysis are financialized in a way that is distinct from other research domains. Government researchers may use genomic data in a range of settings, of particular interest is the consideration of public health implications for viral variants. As the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic shows, genomics data support governmental decisions in real-time, meaning that increased emphasis is placed on reliable bioinformatic pipelines, clear visualization of essential data features, and contextualization of genomic data so that it is informative for non-experts.

Medical Analysts. Medical analysts are more likely to be working with human (or veterinary) topics and data; thus, they are under pressures related to efficacy, timeliness, and data privacy. Medical decision-making occurs in the context of transdisciplinary teams, where genomic data plays an increasingly large role as the price of acquiring personalized genomic information drops. Genetic counselors, specifically, are the contact point between the technical details of genomic data and interpersonal communications with patients, most of whom are not familiar with the intricacies of genetic medicine [306–308].

Non-institutional Researchers. Individuals outside academia, industry, and medicine are also beginning to gain access to genomic data - for example through the use of personal genomics services, or public databases containing viral sequencing data. Developing communities that use genomic data and tools include citizen scientists, biohackers, and data-driven journalists. Many of the tools useful for genomics are opensource and utilize free public databases. However, noninstitutional researchers may face computational constraints, gaps in their knowledge of genomics, or be unfamiliar with norms around communication of results. Not every citizen can be expected to have the knowledge required to perform bioinformatic analyses or write genomics papers - but when common topics of public discussion include nuanced and "science-informed" discussions, shared understandings are essential.

Genomics as a field stands at the intersection of biology, identity, data, and policy. Practitioners of genomics come from a wide range of backgrounds, and increasingly genomics data is playing a real-time role

in decision-making. Some of these developments have been unfolding for decades, such as the continued trends of decreasing costs of sequencing and increasing capacity for genome editing. Other changes in the deployment of genomics have specifically arisen in response to the pandemic spread of the SARS-CoV-2 virus and subsequent global response. It is imperative that analysis and communication of technical findings be made rigorous and accessible, especially where genomics is playing a directly narrative role in the public eye, for example related to viral variants, genetically-modified agriculture, and disease-associated human alleles. Further research and collaboration can seek to understand the interface between the ever-expanding frontier of genomic technologies, and one of the essential features of human cognition: effective narrative sensemaking amidst uncertainty.

Discussion

Our initial search for commonality within information-centered fields, such as knowledge management, yielded a broad set of useful features common to Narrative Information Management (NIM) systems. In the interest of discovering other NIM-related features, which are perhaps understudied or obscure, we explored an eclectic selection of fields sampled from the experience of the coauthors.

Here we review our initial insights about common NIM features and introduce 4 additional features of NIM that were revealed upon deep, field-specific consideration: (1) facilitating communication, (2) handling of errors and inconsistency, (3) management of trust signals, and (4) social systems engineering and education. These features were illuminated while contemplating the challenges, requirements, and ad hoc solutions related to the management of narrative within the domains of personal finance, ancestry research, hybrid cloud infrastructure security, neuroscience, and genomics.

Managing Information Gaps. The need to manage information gaps was central in all fields considered, indicating a degree of overlap between various NIM features. In the case of ancestry research, it was not only essential, but the defining element in the domain—with a variety of ad hoc and platform-provided methods for identifying and resolving these gaps. Well-designed schemas and structures are used to help direct the attention of ancestry researchers to missing pieces within the knowledge base. In personal finance, externalization was a key solution to handling information gaps, both through community message boards and financial professionals. However, this externalization is accompanied by problems of its own—as the choices in who

to trust is in itself a difficult challenge which has led in some cases to herd mentality and cult of personality. A key insight is that the presence of investing communities further complicates the space as the members are not just consumers but also components of the information economy. Where ancestry research and personal finance provided insights regarding implementation, the domains of genomics, neuroscience, and trust management in hybrid cloud illuminated the need for information systems that facilitate handling the sheer volume and complexity of the gaps, as well as systems that highlight and acknowledge areas that cannot be disambiguated. For transdisciplinary challenges involving multiple domains (e.g., a genomics researcher investigating the structure of a viral protein in order to make recommendations related to medical policy), information gaps may need to be bridged both within and among areas of expertise.

Facilitating Situational Awareness. Maintaining situational awareness was of obvious importance to hybrid cloud infrastructure security, where the need to monitor for security threats and vulnerabilities is constant, yet exploring these various domains indicated it's still vital in other areas, albeit in less pressing ways. Researchers in genomics, neuroscience, and in the sciences in general need to keep up to date on the neverending stream of new literature, as do regulatory and funding agencies. In personal finance, situational awareness has some of the same aspects of time-sensitivity and risk-deterrence as those found in hybrid cloud infrastructure but with the added interest of spotting potential opportunities. This use of situational awareness for directing attention toward opportunities was more codified in ancestry research, where platforms are context aware and help bound scope to reduce cognitive load while prescribing actions. In order to make situational awareness achievable despite the high volume and complexity of information, personal finance and ancestry research were shown to primarily make use of streaming dashboard visualization and symbolic compression, whereas the fields of genomics, neuroscience, and hybrid cloud infrastructure security appeared to make more use of information fusion and modeling. An insight drawn from this distinction might be that both situational awareness and the processes by which it is achieved must be fit to the community. In other words: no single system would be of equal value to communities facing different kinds of informational challenges under different conditions even where those systems might benefit from common mechanisms.

Providing Descriptive and Explanatory Information. The ability for individuals to dig into particular components and objects of the information environment to find description and explanation was of obvious value in all fields, to varying degrees. In particular, IT administrators and those attempting to understand the market are faced with near constant changes regarding which objects are of interest day to day, or even minute to minute, making capabilities associated with accessing and committing information to working memory far more pressing than capabilities associated with storing it. In making sense of very complex systems, the use of mental models, schemas, and codification of patterns of expectation appeared to be of great value to all fields.

Facilitating Exploration. The ability to assist in the exploration of new information was emphasized in ancestry research and personal finance, where the untrained and selfeducated are not provided with the same kinds of guides to the informational terrain as would be found in the sciences. In ancestry research, less focused exploration serves as a basis for helping to maintain the knowledge base, and, in the case of purposeful exploration, providing tools to help scope the needs and boundaries of exploration is potentially more important than providing curations of resources. As information volume expands, curation is simply not enough and recommendation systems need to be tuned to project and mission context, not just personalized to the individual's past interests and searches. In personal finance, exploration serves as a function of situational awareness—and here we acknowledge the need for methodology and tool transfer between domains, as those attempting to make sense of the market have an immediate, pressing need, yet do not have the kinds of tools available to ancestry researchers. This is seen in ancestry research as well, where it was noted that not even historical researchers have access to the kinds of tools of their amateur counterparts.

Compression. Compression of information through visualization, structure, collation, curation, and interaction mechanisms was of particular interest as it was so often embedded as a basis for performing other functions. While some fields emphasized certain mechanisms of compression more heavily than others, all were still relevant. The insight drawn from all fields in this case, is that this may be the most fundamental aspect of NIM—which is fitting, given that

narrative itself can be considered an information compression mechanism.

Case Management and Prescriptive Information. Case management functions were only emphasized in ancestry research and in hybrid cloud infrastructure security. However the need to string together disparate events encoded in myriad forms, which may have otherwise been considered unrelated, was apparent in all fields. The insight drawn here, as has been drawn from other categories, is that there is a need for more tool and methodology transfer between fields. Case management methodology is highly generalizable, as discussed when introducing NIM features, and those working in genomics and neuroscience or those trying to make sense of the market or their finances could have large reductions in cognitive overload should tooling be made available. The importance of trust and the value of structure and codification of patterns in prescriptive information, or information regarding what the user should do or look to next, are seen in ancestry research, through its use of data schema and platform structure, and personal finance, through its use of externalization. From hybrid cloud infrastructure security, a key insight was the importance of prescriptive information in terms of scale—professionals in the space have to contend with such a high volume of events, that externalizing to some level of automation to prescribe or suggest action and to triage and prioritize tasks is not just valuable but inescapable. Finally, in neuroscience and genomics, prescriptive information was generally found in the processes by which individuals perform the work—however the communities informed by the sciences, such as patients, clinicians, and policy officials, suggest a need for cross-community prescriptive information, rather than a focus on provision of prescriptive information within the field itself.

Synthesizing Intelligence. The need to synthesize extant information into new information products, similar to compression of information, appeared to be fundamental across the domains to varying degrees. There is a clear need to improve information sharing between research-oriented and application-oriented areas within a given field to ensure more comprehensive and useful synthesis. In addition, all areas, as discussed when considering insights about case management, had demonstrable need for information fusion capabilities in the interest of developing new information products from myriad sources. Further, insights could be drawn from neuroscience and personal

finance, pursuit of what is relevant to funding agencies and personal investments may affect the resulting syntheses, respectively. In terms of potential solutions, ancestry research was an arguably surprising place to have found such advanced mechanisms for rapidly and automatically producing coherent documentation, reports, and even entire context-specific books about particular research projects—this automatic rendering of content could be invaluable to researchers in other domains.

Facilitating Communication. The facilitation of communication both within and between communities and users is the first of the features not included in the initial list. Much of the knowledge management and adjacent literature initially surveyed appears to assume, often for good reason, that the users of a particular, managed knowledge base will be a part of the same organization or profession. However, as shown in all sections, this will not necessarily be the case in practice. For example, in neuroscience and genomics, there is a complex interplay between scientists, researchers, governments, regulatory agencies, funding agencies, patients and concerned citizens, caregivers and counselors, and even ancestry researchers, as they share an abstract information commons without tools for managing the asymmetries in training, interests, and information access. A key insight can be drawn from both neuroscience and hybrid cloud infrastructure security, where there appeared to be a difficulty communicating between the application-oriented and theoryoriented aspects within those fields, as was noted in the discussion of intelligence synthesis. Facilitating communications within and between communities and users can enable both dialectics and interfaces for cross-community NIM.

Handling of Errors and Inconsistencies. The importance of addressing error and inconsistency was not addressed as a primary concern within the literature initially surveyed, except where it concerned fraud in archive and records management. In the fields sampled, however, handling of errors and direction of attention toward inconsistency appeared to be of notable importance. In trust management in hybrid cloud architecture, detection, preventing, and handling of error and inconsistency in terms of permissions was a defining characteristic. In ancestry research, the lack of methods to contend with error accumulation in crowd-submitted annotations means the enormous corpus assembled is arguably useless to historical researchers. Moreover, inconsistency in details such as birth dates on two documents may suggest either differences in identity or

bureaucratic errors and changes. Neuroscience-centered inconsistency, such as the differences between expected effects in human and animal trials, isn't always about correction, but instead about direction of attention toward information gaps and acknowledgement of complexity. This same insight can also be drawn from hybrid cloud infrastructure security where inconsistent behavior or expectations about use of equipment can signal vulnerabilities.

Management of Trust Signals. An unforeseen addition to the list of NIM features was trust management, or more specifically, the management of trust signals. Our initial expectation was that trust management would be an area that would benefit from NIM, as opposed to an area which would be an explicit feature of it. As shown in numerous sections, contributions may contain errors, inconsistency, or be influenced by perverse incentives. Information quality in any knowledge base should then be expected to be somewhat unstable, and as such, there is a need to manage signals associated with the veracity and quality of information—lest all information become questionable, preventing users of the knowledge base from forming coherent narratives.

Social Systems Engineering. As a final discovered feature, possibly the defining, fundamental characteristic of NIM systems is the treatment of users as components of the knowledge base not just consumers. In hybrid cloud infrastructure security, ancestry research, and personal finance, users are up against various tradeoffs while contributing to and interacting with aspects of information systems such as information quality and security, as well as aspects that run counter to the maintenance of the information commons, such as convenience, time, efficiency, and event reputation. In personal finance and ancestry research, where non-professionals make up a large portion of the interactions and contributions to their respective information commons, the risks, such as corruption of the corpus or the creation of feedback loops of negative interactions with the world outside the commons, are even higher. However, the benefits to narrative sensemaking which come from community involvement in the commons outweigh these risks, and there is a rich, social systems engineering literature to draw from in mitigating them. Investigating other domains may be of further value, as personal finance revealed the importance of role and duty assignment and judicial function, through the use of fiduciaries to moderate contributions to the financial information commons.

In this paper we proposed Narrative Information Management (NIM) as a term to describe the common set of system features that facilitate narrative sensemaking. In the interest of clarity, we define the term here as follows:

Narrative Information Management: The design, use, implementation, and study of aspects and features of processes and systems which manage information in order to facilitate narrative sensemaking.

With increasing fragmentation and information overload in the very domains which intend to address these challenges, we propose the term in the interest of helping to unify research interests and connect those research interests to requirements, challenges, and ad hoc solutions in the field. We do so with the caution which should accompany any introduction of new terminology, and with consideration for its economy (does it compress and communicate well for its size?), precision (does it refer to one idea only?), stability of definition (will this still mean the same thing a year from now?), and other aspects [309]. Whereas past introductions of similar terminology in the information sciences have generally divided or generated new fields [42], NIM may instead be of most use if considered as an analog to complexity theory centered in the information sciences, existing as a nexus or bridge between many disciplines purposed with facilitating the discovery and codification of regularities, generalizations, and methodologies of global use. In the spirit this usage, we offer the following recommendations for continuing work on NIM:

- Continue the search for additional general NIM features through exploration of the challenges, requirements, and ad hoc solutions in various applied disciplines.
- Focus on development of common interfaces, common theory, and common data structures that help tools and communities communicate, rather than on singular, common tools. As evidenced by the exploration of the sampled fields in this paper, each community has their own unique needs, and no single platform should be expected to meet all of them.
- Developing education and curriculum around NIM and sensemaking in the interest of developing shared language and improving accessibility and communication of research on meta-sensemaking.
- Encourage interdisciplinary collaboration in research on information systems and their use in the interest of generating useful bridges and synthesis between fields.

Contribution Statements

Administration and Facilitation: Richard J. Cordes

Initial Conceptualization: Richard J. Cordes, Daniel A. Friedman

Analysis of Information-Centered Fields: Richard J. Cordes

Section Authorship:

Personal Finance: Virginia Bleu Knight

Ancestry Research: Richard J. Cordes

Hybrid Cloud Infrastructure Security: Shaun Applegate-

Swanson, Richard J. Cordes

Translational Neuroscience: Alexandra Mikhailova

Genomics: Daniel A. Friedman

Editing and Revision: All authors made substantial contributions to

editing and revisions across all sections.

Funding and Acknowledgements

Richard J. Cordes is funded by the NSF Convergence Accelerator Trust and Authenticity in Communication Systems Program (NSF 21-572), under award ID #49100421C0036 and is supported in research efforts through a Nonresident Fellowship with the Atlantic Council on appointment to the GeoTech Center.

Daniel A. Friedman is funded by the NSF program Postdoctoral Research Fellowships in Biology (NSF 20-077), under award ID #2010290.

Thank you to Sam Young for contributions to early discussions on NIM and Satellite Management Systems.

Works Cited

Generated using a reference manager.

- 1. Heuer RJ. Psychology of Intelligence Analysis. Center for the Study of Intelligence; 1999.
- 2. Avey AE. Function and Forms of Thought. Henry Holt and Company; 1927.
- 3. Fox JR, Park B, Lang A. When Available Resources Become Negative Resources: The Effects of Cognitive Overload on Memory Sensitivity and Criterion Bias. Communic Res. 2007;34: 277–296.
- 4. Bawden D, Robinson L. The dark side of information: overload, anxiety and other paradoxes and pathologies. J Inf Sci Eng. 2009;35: 180–191.
- 5. Sutcliffe K, Weick KE. Information overload revisited. The Oxford handbook of organizational decision making. Oxford University Press; 2009.
- 6. Weick KE. The Collapse of Sensemaking in Organizations: The Mann Gulch Disaster. Adm Sci Q. 1993;38: 628–652.
- 7. O'Reilly CA. Individuals and Information Overload in Organizations: Is More Necessarily Better? AMJ. 1980;23: 684–696.
- 8. Bennett M, Waltz E. Counterdeception principles and applications for national security. Artech House; 2007.
- 9. Edmunds A, Morris A. The problem of information overload in business organisations: a review of the literature. Int J Inf Manage. 2000;20: 17–28.
- Kight AC, Narayanan S. Cognitive engineering in algorithm development for multisensor data fusion in military applications. Multisensor, Multisource Information Fusion: Architectures, Algorithms, and Applications 2004. International Society for Optics and Photonics; 2004. pp. 148–155.
- 11. Kirsh D. A Few Thoughts on Cognitive Overload. Intellectica Revue de l Association pour la Recherche Cognitive. 2000;1: 19–51.
- 12. Fayol M, Largy P, Lemaire P. Cognitive overload and orthographic errors: When cognitive overload enhances subject-verb agreement errors. A study in French written language. The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology Section A. 1994;47: 437–464.
- 13. Lyons TF. Role clarity, need for clarity, satisfaction, tension, and withdrawal. Organ Behav Hum Perform. 1971;6: 99–110.
- 14. Singh J, Goolsby JR, Rhoads GK. Behavioral and Psychological Consequences of Boundary Spanning Burnout for Customer Service Representatives. J Mark Res. 1994;31: 558–569.
- 15. Dieter M. Dark Patterns: Interface Design, Augmentation and Crisis. Postdigital Aesthetics. 2015. pp. 163–178. doi:10.1057/9781137437204_13
- 16. Waltzman R. The Weaponization of Information: The Need for Cognitive Security. RAND Corporation; 2017 Apr. doi:10.7249/CT473

- 17. Cordes RJ, Friedman DA. Emergent Teams for Complex Threats. The Great Preset: Remote Teams and Operational Art. COGSEC; 2020.
- 18. Shoup JR, Hinrichs TW. Literature and Leadership: The Role of the Narrative in Organizational Sensemaking. Routledge; 2019.
- 19. Andersen D, Ravn S, Thomson R. Narrative sense-making and prospective social action: methodological challenges and new directions. Int J Soc Res Methodol. 2020;23: 367–375.
- Zeff SA. The Routledge Companion to Accounting History. Accounting, Business & Financial History. 2010. pp. 107–112. doi:10.1080/09585200903504298
- 21. Szubin HZ, Porten B. An Aramaic Joint Venture Agreement: A New Interpretation of the Bauer-Meissner Papyrus. Bull Am Schools Orient Res. 1992;288: 67–84.
- 22. Verboven K, editor. Complexity Economics: Building a New Approach to Ancient Economic History. Springer Nature; 2020.
- 23. Newman JH. Essay on the Development of Christian Doctrine. 1845.
- 24. McLuhan M. The Gutenberg Galaxy. 1962. New York: Signet. 1969. Available: http://www.robertdelossa.net/docs/ca2/Marshall%20McLuhan%20handout_1_CA2.doc
- 25. Kuhn TS. The Structure of Scientific Revolutions: 50th Anniversary Edition. University of Chicago Press; 2012.
- 26. Olsson G. Abysmal: A Critique of Cartographic Reason. University of Chicago Press; 2010.
- 27. Cordes RJ. The Pipeline. The Pipeline: EdTech, Knowledge Management, and NATSEC. COGSEC; 2021.
- 28. Dickey E. Ancient Greek scholarship: a guide to finding, reading, and understanding scholia, commentaries, lexica, and grammatical treatises, from their beginnings to the Byzantine period. New York; Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2006.
- 29. Dedijer S. Ragusa Intelligence and Security (1301-1806): A Model for the Twenty-First Century? Int J Intell CounterIntelligence. 2002;15: 101–114.
- 30. Šundrica Z. The Intelligence Activities of the Dubrovnik Republic in the Austro-Turkish War 1737-1739. Dubrovnik Annals; 2001. Report No.: 8299. Available: https://hrcak.srce.hr/index.php?id_clanak=8299&show=clanak
- 31. Austin NJE, Rankov NB. Exploratio: Military and Political Intelligence in the Roman World from the Second Punic War to the Battle of Adrianople. Psychology Press; 1998.
- 32. Cordes RJ, Friedman DA. The Facilitator's Catechism. In: Friedman DA, Cordes RJ, editors. The Great Preset: Remote Teams and Operational Art. COGSEC; 2020.
- 33. Stephens ZD, Lee SY, Faghri F, Campbell RH, Zhai C, Efron MJ, et al. Big Data: Astronomical or Genomical? PLoS Biol. 2015;13: e1002195.

- 34. International Society for Biocuration. Biocuration: Distilling data into knowledge. PLoS Biol. 2018;16: e2002846.
- 35. Rydning J, Reinsel D, Gantz JF. Worldwide Global DataSphere Forecast, 2020–2024: The COVID-19 Data Bump and the Future of Data Growth. IDC; 2020 Apr. Report No.: US44797920. Available: https://www.idc.com/getdoc.jsp?containerId=US44797920
- 36. Rydning J, Reinsel D. Worldwide Global StorageSphere Forecast, 2021–2025: To Save or Not to Save Data, That Is the Question. IDC; 2021 Mar. Report No.: US47509621. Available: https://www.idc.com/getdoc.jsp?containerId=US44797920
- 37. National Science Foundation. Publications output: US Trends and international comparisons. {National Science Foundation}; 2019. Report No.: NSB-2020-6. Available: https://ncses.nsf.gov/pubs/nsb20206/
- 38. Brainard J. Scientists are drowning in COVID-19 papers. Can new tools keep them afloat? In: ScienceMag [Internet]. 2020 [cited 5 Aug 2020]. doi:10.1126/science.abc7839
- 39. Cohen PR. The Big Mechanism Program and the Future of Scholarship.

 DARPA Biological Technologies Office Symposium; 2015 Feb 11. Available: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=GCaXSyY_C9Y
- 40. Cohen PR. Acquiring Big Mechanisms by Reading Primary Literature Seminar. John Hopkins Whiting School of Engineering; 2015. Available: https://www.clsp.jhu.edu/events/acquiring-big-mechanisms-by-reading-primary-literature-paul-cohen-information-innovation-office-darpa-and-the-university-of-arizona/#.XL0nLehKiUk
- 41. Fournie DA. Harsh Lessons: Roman Intelligence in the Hannibalic War. Int J Intell CounterIntelligence. 2004;17: 502–538.
- 42. Friedman DA, Cordes RJ. Knowledge Management Archipelago. Zenodo. COGSEC; 2021. doi:10.5281/zenodo.5034809
- 43. Zegart A. Intelligence Isn't Just for Government Anymore. Foreign Affairs. 2 Nov 2020. Available: https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2020-11-02/intelligence-isnt-just-government-anymore. Accessed 4 Nov 2020.
- 44. Schwartz D. Encyclopedia of Knowledge Management. Idea Group Inc (IGI); 2005.
- 45. Dalkir K. Knowledge management in theory and practice. London, England: Routledge; 2013. doi:10.4324/9780080547367
- 46. Girard J. Defining knowledge management: Toward an applied compendium. Online Journal of Applied Knowledge Management. 2015. Available:

 https://www.iiakm.org/ojakm/articles/2015/volume3_1/OJAKM_Volume3_1pp1-20.pdf
- 47. Bonovitz C. Making Sense of COVID-19 with Child Patients: From Screen to Screen. Psychoanal Dialogues. 2020;30: 628–629.

- 48. Waltz E. Knowledge Management in the Intelligence Enterprise. Artech House; 2003.
- 49. Black MB. Coalition Command, Control, Communications, Computer, and Intelligence Systems Interoperability: A Necessity or Wishful Thinking? Illustrated edition. BiblioScholar; 2012.
- 50. Lebeuf C, Storey M-A, Zagalsky A. How Software Developers Mitigate Collaboration Friction with Chatbots. arXiv [cs.HC]. 2017. Available: http://arxiv.org/abs/1702.07011
- 51. Cordes RJ, Friedman DA. Reimagining Maps. The Great Preset: Remote Teams and Operational Art. COGSEC; 2020.
- 52. Kujansivu P. Is there something wrong with intellectual capital management models? Knowledge Management Research & Practice. 2009;7: 300–307.
- 53. Fakhar Manesh M, Pellegrini MM, Marzi G, Dabic M. Knowledge Management in the Fourth Industrial Revolution: Mapping the Literature and Scoping Future Avenues. IEEE Trans Eng Manage. 2021;68: 289–300.
- 54. Neng-fu K. Chinese Library Science in the Twelfth Century. Libr Cult. 1991;26: 357–371.
- 55. Bray DA. Literature review knowledge management research at the organizational level. Emory University; 2007. Available: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=991169
- 56. Harvey JF. Toward a definition of international and comparative library science. Int Libr Rev. 1973;5: 289–319.
- 57. El-Akruti K, Dwight R. A framework for the engineering asset management system. Journal of Quality in Maintenance Engineering. 2013;39: 88.
- 58. Daneels A, Salter W. What is SCADA? 1999. Available: https://accelconf.web.cern.ch/ica99/papers/mc1i01.pdf
- 59. Singh P, Klobas J, Anderson K. Information seeking behaviour of electronic records management systems (ERMS) users: implications for records management practices. Human IT. 2007;9: 135–181.
- 60. Dong W, Ji QD, He LN. An Enterprise-Wide Digital Archive Management System Infrastructure. Appl Mech Mater. 2014;513-517: 2420–2423.
- 61. Bailey S. Managing the Crowd: Rethinking Records Management for the Web 2.0 World. Facet Publishing; 2008.
- 62. Bailey S, Vidyarthi J. Human-computer interaction: the missing piece of the records management puzzle? Records Management Journal. 2010;39: 88.
- 63. Bawden D, Robinson L. Introduction to Information Science. Facet Publishing; 2015.
- 64. Borko H. Information science: What is it? Am doc. 1968;19: 3–5.
- 65. Zarri GP. Representation and Management of Narrative Information: Theoretical Principles and Implementation. Springer Science & Business Media; 2009.

- 66. Ryan M-L. Toward a definition of narrative. In: Herman D, editor. The Cambridge Companion to Narrative. Cambridge University Press; 2007.
- 67. O'Donnell RA. The Case for Narrative Led Operations in the Canadian Armed Forces. cfc.forces.gc.ca. 2017. Available: https://www.cfc.forces.gc.ca/259/290/402/305/odonnell.pdf
- 68. Lawlor C. Consumption and Literature: The Making of the Romantic Disease. Springer; 2006.
- 69. Adebayo AL, Davidson Mhonde R, DeNicola N, Maibach E. The Effectiveness of Narrative Versus Didactic Information Formats on Pregnant Women's Knowledge, Risk Perception, Self-Efficacy, and Information Seeking Related to Climate Change Health Risks. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2020;17: 6969.
- 70. Hinyard LJ, Kreuter MW. Using narrative communication as a tool for health behavior change: a conceptual, theoretical, and empirical overview. Health Educ Behav. 2007;34: 777–792.
- 71. Brownson RC, Dodson EA, Stamatakis KA, Casey CM, Elliott MB, Luke DA, et al. Communicating evidence-based information on cancer prevention to state-level policy makers. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2011;103: 306–316.
- 72. Herman D. Introduction to the Cambridge Companion to Narrative. In: Herman D, editor. The Cambridge Companion to Narrative. Cambridge University Press; 2007.
- 73. Rudrum D. On the Very Idea of a Definition of Narrative: A Reply to Marie-Laure Ryan. Narrative. 2006;14: 197–204.
- 74. Carroll S. The Big Picture: On the Origins of Life, Meaning, and the Universe Itself. Illustrated edition. Dutton; 2016.
- 75. Tufte ER. Visual Explanations: Images and Quantities, Evidence and Narrative. Computers in Physics. 1998;12. doi:10.1063/1.168637
- 76. Cordes RJ, David S, Maan A, Ruiz A, Sapp E, Scannell P, et al. The Narrative Campaign Field Guide First Edition. 1st ed. Cordes RJ, editor. Narrative Strategies Ink; 2021.
- 77. Cordes RJ, Friedman DA, Phelan SE. The Innovator's Catechism. In: Friedman DA, Cordes RJ, editors. The Great Preset: Remote Teams and Operational Art. COGSEC; 2020.
- 78. Vyatkin A, Metelkin I, Mikhailova A, Cordes RJ, Friedman DA. Active Inference and Behavior Engineering for Teams. In: Friedman DA, Cordes RJ, editors. The Great Preset: Remote Teams and Operational Art. COGSEC; 2020.
- 79. Vasil J, Badcock PB, Constant A, Friston K, Ramstead MJD. A World Unto Itself: Human Communication as Active Inference. Front Psychol. 2020;11: 417.
- 80. Bouizegarene N, Ramstead M, Constant A, Friston K, Kirmayer L. Narrative as active inference. 2020. doi:10.31234/osf.io/47ub6

- 81. Freeman M. Narrative as a mode of understanding. The handbook of narrative analysis. 2015; 21–37.
- 82. Ezzyat Y, Davachi L. What constitutes an episode in episodic memory? Psychol Sci. 2011;22: 243–252.
- 83. Benjamin AS. Memory is More than just Remembering: Strategic Control of Encoding, Accessing Memory, and Making Decisions. Benjamin AS, Ross BH, editors. Psychol Learn Motiv. 2007;48: 175–223.
- 84. Baldassano C, Chen J, Zadbood A, Pillow JW, Hasson U, Norman KA. Discovering Event Structure in Continuous Narrative Perception and Memory. Neuron. 2017;95: 709–721.e5.
- 85. Black JB, Bower GH. Episodes as chunks in narrative memory. Journal of Verbal Learning and Verbal Behavior. 1979;18: 309–318.
- 86. León C. An architecture of narrative memory. Biologically Inspired Cognitive Architectures. 2016;16: 19–33.
- 87. Larsen SF. Personal Context in Autobiographical and Narrative Memories. In: Conway MA, Rubin DC, Spinnler H, Wagenaar WA, editors. Theoretical Perspectives on Autobiographical Memory. Dordrecht: Springer Netherlands; 1992. pp. 53–71.
- 88. Li B, Lee-Urban S, Appling D, Riedl M. Crowdsourcing Narrative Intelligence. Advances in Cognitive Systems. 2012;1: 1–18.
- 89. Mateas M, Sengers P. Narrative Intelligence. aaai.org; 2003. Report No.: FS-99-01. Available: https://www.aaai.org/Papers/Symposia/Fall/1999/FS-99-01/FS99-01-001.pdf
- 90. De Bra P, Pechenizkiy M, Van Der Sluijs K, Smits D. GRAPPLE: Integrating adaptive learning into learning management systems. EdMedia+ Innovate Learning. Association for the Advancement of Computing in Education (AACE); 2008. pp. 5183–5188.
- 91. Akpotu C. Exploring knowledge gaps: The knowledge to knowledge process. ijires.org; 2019 [cited 1 Jul 2021]. Available: http://www.ijires.org/administrator/components/com_jresearch/files/public ations/IJIRES_1568_FINAL.pdf
- 92. Hipel KW, Ben-Haim Y. Decision making in an uncertain world: information-gap modeling in water resources management. IEEE Trans Syst Man Cybern C Appl Rev. 1999;29: 506–517.
- 93. Ben-Haim Y. Info-Gap Decision Theory: Decisions Under Severe Uncertainty. Elsevier; 2006.
- 94. Shimada T, Futakata A. Automatic link generation and repair mechanism for document management. Proceedings of the Thirty-First Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences. ieeexplore.ieee.org; 1998. pp. 226–235 vol.2.
- 95. Wilensky R. Personal libraries: Collection management as a tool for lightweight personal and group document management. Joint Conference on Digital Libraries. Citeseer; 2001. Available: https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.97.4238&rep=rep1&type=pdf

- 96. Waterson P, Glenn Y, Eason K. Preparing the ground for the "paperless hospital": a case study of medical records management in a UK outpatient services department. Int J Med Inform. 2012;81: 114–129.
- 97. Wittenberg D. Time. In: Garrett M, editor. The Cambridge Companion to Narrative Theory. Cambridge University Press; 2018.
- 98. Mingo AC, Cerrillo-I-Martinez A. Improving records management to promote transparency and prevent corruption. Int J Inf Manage. 2018;38: 256–261.
- 99. Schenkel A. Investigating the Influence that Media Richness has on Learning in a Community of Practice: A Case Study at Øresund Bridge. In: Hildreth PM, Kimble C, editors. Knowledge Networks: Innovation Through Communities of Practice. 2004.
- 100. Armstrong MB, Landers RN. An Evaluation of Gamified Training: Using Narrative to Improve Reactions and Learning. Simul Gaming. 2017;48: 513–538.
- 101. Adamson K, Sengsavang S, Charise A, Wall S, Kinross L, Balkaran M. Narrative Training as a Method to Promote Nursing Empathy Within a Pediatric Rehabilitation Setting. J Pediatr Nurs. 2018;42: e2–e9.
- 102. Leyzorek M. A missing feature in some records management systems. Prairie Village. 1998;32: 46–49.
- 103. Eslami M, Vaccaro K, Karahalios K, Hamilton K. "be careful; Things can be worse than they appear": Understanding biased algorithms and users' behavior around them in rating platforms. ICWSM. 2017;11. Available: https://ojs.aaai.org/index.php/ICWSM/article/view/14898
- 104. Endsley MR. Toward a Theory of Situation Awareness in Dynamic Systems. Hum Factors. 1995; 9–42.
- 105. Salmon P, Stanton N, Walker G, Green D. Situation awareness measurement: a review of applicability for C4i environments. Appl Ergon. 2006;37: 225–238.
- 106. Endsley MR. Measurement of Situation Awareness in Dynamic Systems. Hum Factors. 1995;37: 65–84.
- 107. Nofi AA. Defining and measuring shared situational awareness. CENTER FOR NAVAL ANALYSES ALEXANDRIA VA; 2000 Nov. Available: https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/citations/ADA390136
- 108. Sarter NB, Woods DD. Situation Awareness: A Critical But Ill-Defined Phenomenon. Int J Aviat Psychol. 1991;1: 45–57.
- 109. Rosen MA, Fiore SM, Salas E, Letsky M, Warner N. Tightly coupling cognition: understanding how communication and awareness drive coordination in teams. C2 Journal. 2008;2. Available: https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/citations/ADA513557
- 110. Endsley MR, Garland DJ. Situation Awareness Analysis and Measurement. CRC Press; 2000.
- 111. Dyer M, Lehnert W. Memory Organization and Search Processes for Narratives. Yale University; 1980 Apr. Report No.: ADA084141.

- 112. Brewer WF. Plan Understanding, Narrative Comprehension, and Story Schemas. AAAI. aaai.org; 1982. pp. 262–264.
- 113. Schank R. SAM A Story Understander. Yale; 1975. Report No.: 43.
- 114. Schank RC. Interestingness: Controlling inferences. Artif Intell. 1979;12: 273–297.
- 115. Lehnert WG. Narrative Text Summarization. AAAI. 1980. pp. 337–339.
- 116. Carbonell JG. Counterplanning: A strategy-based model of adversary planning in real-world situations. Artif Intell. 1981;16: 295–329.
- 117. Paris AH, Paris SG. Assessing narrative comprehension in young children. Read Res Q. 2003;38: 36–76.
- 118. Siu C-Y. Assessing narrative comprehension in young pre-school. Development. 2011;233: 222–242.
- 119. Devine RT, Hughes C. Measuring theory of mind across middle childhood: Reliability and validity of the Silent Films and Strange Stories tasks. J Exp Child Psychol. 2016;149: 23–40.
- 120. Cao Y, Kim Y-SG. Is Retell a Valid Measure of Reading Comprehension? Educ Res . 2021;32. doi:10.1016/j.edurev.2020.100375
- 121. Welland RJ, Lubinski R, Higginbotham DJ. Discourse comprehension test performance of elders with dementia of the Alzheimer type. J Speech Lang Hear Res. 2002;45: 1175–1187.
- 122. Alonzo J, Basaraba D, Tindal G, Carriveau RS. They Read, but How Well Do They Understand?: An Empirical Look at the Nuances of Measuring Reading Comprehension. Assess Eff Interv. 2009;35: 34–44.
- 123. allkindsofminds.org. Reading Comprehension The Attention Components. In: allkindsofminds.org [Internet]. [cited 22 Jul 2021]. Available: https://www.allkindsofminds.org/mastering-the-challenges-of-reading-reading-comprehension-the-attention-components
- 124. Maedche A, Morana S, Schacht S, Werth D, Krumeich J. Advanced User Assistance Systems. Business & Information Systems Engineering. 2016;58: 367–370.
- 125. Vandlandingham G. Through a Glass, Darkly: The Promise and Reality of State Transparency Websites. Citeseer. 2015. doi:10.1.1.1074.5098
- 126. Giuse NB, Williams AM, Giuse DA. Integrating best evidence into patient care: a process facilitated by a seamless integration with informatics tools. J Med Libr Assoc. 2010;98: 220–222.
- 127. Schmidt A. Bridging the Gap Between Knowledge Management and E-Learning with Context-Aware Corporate Learning. Professional Knowledge Management. Springer Berlin Heidelberg; 2005. pp. 203–213.
- 128. Ning K, Sullivan DO. Context modeling and measuring for context aware knowledge management. Int J Mach Learn Comput. 2012;2: 287–291.
- 129. De Silva H, Moessener K, Carrez F. Group knowledge management for context-aware group applications and services. 2009 IEEE 20th International

- Symposium on Personal, Indoor and Mobile Radio Communications. ieeexplore.ieee.org; 2009. pp. 2851–2855.
- 130. Roy S, Searle M. Scope Creep and Purposeful Pivots in Developmental Evaluation. CJPE. 2020;35. doi:10.3138/cjpe.56898
- 131. Wilson RC, Geana A, White JM, Ludvig EA, Cohen JD. Humans use directed and random exploration to solve the explore–exploit dilemma. J Exp Psychol Gen. 2014;143: 2074–2081.
- 132. Hills TT, Todd PM, Lazer D, Redish AD, Couzin ID, Cognitive Search Research Group. Exploration versus exploitation in space, mind, and society. Trends Cogn Sci. 2015;19: 46–54.
- 133. Tschantz A, Seth AK, Buckley CL. Learning action-oriented models through active inference. PLoS Comput Biol. 2020;16: e1007805.
- 134. White RW, Marchionini G, Muresan G. Evaluating exploratory search systems. Inf Process Manag. 2008;44: 433.
- 135. Adams B, McKenzie G, Gahegan M. Frankenplace: Interactive Thematic Mapping for Ad Hoc Exploratory Search. Proceedings of the 24th International Conference on World Wide Web. Republic and Canton of Geneva, CHE: International World Wide Web Conferences Steering Committee; 2015. pp. 12–22.
- 136. Damiano R, Lieto A, Lombardo V. Testing the Effectiveness of Narrative Archetypes for Archive Exploration. Thirteenth Artificial Intelligence and Interactive Digital Entertainment Conference. aaai.org; 2017. Available: https://www.aaai.org/ocs/index.php/AIIDE/AIIDE17/paper/viewPaper/15 840
- 137. Singh J, Nejdl W, Anand A. Expedition: A Time-Aware Exploratory Search System Designed for Scholars. Proceedings of the 39th International ACM SIGIR conference on Research and Development in Information Retrieval. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery; 2016. pp. 1105– 1108.
- 138. Abbott DH, editor. The Handbook of Fifth-Generation Warfare (5GW). Nimble Books; 2010.
- 139. Mayer RE, Moreno R. Nine Ways to Reduce Cognitive Load in Multimedia Learning. Educ Psychol. 2003;38: 43–52.
- 140. Wang J, Mendori T, Hoel T. Strategies for Multimedia Learning Object Recommendation in a Language Learning Support System: Verbal Learners Vs. Visual Learners. International Journal of Human–Computer Interaction. 2019;35: 345–355.
- 141. Isbelle LA. The fruit, the tree, and the serpent: why we see so well. Harvard University Press; 2009.
- 142. Latour B. Visualization and Cognition: Drawing things Together. Studies in the Sociology of Culture Past and Present. 1990;6: 1–40.
- 143. Siu Y-T, Presley I. Access Technology for Blind and Low Vision Accessibility. APH Press, American Printing House for the Blind; 2020.

- 144. Cohn N. Visual narrative structure. Cogn Sci. 2013;37: 413–452.
- 145. Peterson JB. Maps of Meaning: The Architecture of Belief. Psychology Press; 1999.
- 146. Neumann E. The Origins and History of Consciousness. Routledge & Kegan Paul; 1954.
- 147. Jaynes J. The origin of consciousness in the breakdown of the bicameral mind. Houghton Mifflin Harcourt; 2000.
- 148. Kurbatskaya TB, Dobrotvorskaya SG, Ustin PN. Pareidolia illusions in advertising with "hidden" symbolic images. Life Sci J. 2014;11: 337–340.
- 149. Brantley C. The Heilmeier Catechism. IEEE-USA Today's Engineer. 2012.
- 150. Goertzel B. The Hidden Pattern: A Patternist Philosophy of Mind. Universal-Publishers; 2006.
- 151. Gobet F, Simon HA. Expert chess memory: revisiting the chunking hypothesis. Memory. 1998;6: 225–255.
- 152. Gobet F, Simon HA. Templates in chess memory: a mechanism for recalling several boards. Cogn Psychol. 1996;31: 1–40.
- 153. Kent S. Strategic Intelligence for American World Policy. Princeton University Press; 1949.
- 154. Buja A, Cook D, Swayne DF. Interactive High-Dimensional Data Visualization. J Comput Graph Stat. 1996;5: 78–99.
- 155. Janvrin DJ, Raschke RL, Dilla WN. Making sense of complex data using interactive data visualization. Journal of Accounting Education. 2014;32: 31–48.
- 156. Kanter J. Clinical case management: definition, principles, components. Hosp Community Psychiatry. 1989;40: 361–368.
- 157. Franklin JL, Solovitz B, Mason M, Clemons JR, Miller GE. An evaluation of case management. Am J Public Health. 1987;77: 674–678.
- 158. Khurana H, Basney J, Bakht M, Freemon M, Welch V, Butler R. Palantir: a framework for collaborative incident response and investigation. Proceedings of the 8th Symposium on Identity and Trust on the Internet. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery; 2009. pp. 38–51.
- 159. Campbell AG. Bernardo investigation review. Solicitor General and Correctional Services; 1996.
- 160. Gebert H, Geib M, Kolbe L, Brenner W. Knowledge-enabled customer relationship management: integrating customer relationship management and knowledge management concepts. Journal of knowledge management. 2003. Available: https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/13673270310505421/full/html
- 161. Chalmeta R. Methodology for customer relationship management. J Syst Softw. 2006;79: 1015–1024.

- Hughes PD. Analysis, Selection, and Implementation of a Case Management System for Local City Government Attorney's Office. Regis University. 2007. Available: https://epublications.regis.edu/theses/440/
- 163. Yang M. Man arrested in mistaken identity case locked in Hawaii mental health hospital for two years. The Guardian. 4 Aug 2021. Available: http://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2021/aug/04/hawaii-man-mistaken-identity-case-mental-hospital-two-years. Accessed 5 Aug 2021.
- Wang WM, Cheung CF. A Computational Knowledge Elicitation and Sharing System for mental health case management of the social service industry. Comput Ind. 2013;64: 226–234.
- 165. DARPA. Context Management for Effective Transitions (COMET). 2021. Report No.: HR001121S0007-19.
- 166. Mattis J. Commander's Guidance for Effects-Based Operations. {US Joint Forces Command}; 2018.
- 167. De Werd P. Critical intelligence studies? A contribution. Journal of European and American Intelligence Studies. 2018;1: 109–148.
- 168. Moore DT. Sensemaking: A Structure for an Intelligence Revolution. Center for Strategic Intelligence Research, National Defense Intelligence College; 2011.
- 169. Carney DR, Cuddy AJC, Yap AJ. Power posing: brief nonverbal displays affect neuroendocrine levels and risk tolerance. Psychol Sci. 2010;21: 1363–1368.
- 170. Linnér RK, Biroli P, Kong E, Meddens SFW, Wedow R, Fontana MA, et al. Genome-wide association analyses of risk tolerance and risky behaviors in over 1 million individuals identify hundreds of loci and shared genetic influences. Nat Genet. 2019;51: 245–257.
- 171. Gluth S, Rieskamp J, Büchel C. Deciding when to decide: time-variant sequential sampling models explain the emergence of value-based decisions in the human brain. J Neurosci. 2012;32: 10686–10698.
- 172. Brown PB. Reconsidering the Advice in 3 Popular Personal Finance Books. The New York Times. 11 Oct 2019. Available: https://www.nytimes.com/2019/10/11/business/suze-orman-robert-kiyosaki-dave-ramsey-books.html. Accessed 11 Aug 2021.
- 173. Remund DL. Financial literacy explicated: The case for a clearer definition in an increasingly complex economy. J Consum Aff. 2010;44: 276–295.
- 174. Lin JT, Bumcrot C, Mottola G, Walsh G. Investors in the United States: A Report of the National Financial Capability Study. FINRA; 2019 Dec.
- 175. Investment Adviser Association. SEC Fiduciary Standards. In: investmentadviser.org [Internet]. 2019 [cited 13 Sep 2021]. Available: https://www.investmentadviser.org/home/side-content/sec-standard
- 176. Online Trading Platforms & Tools. [cited 11 Aug 2021]. Available: https://www.tdameritrade.com/tools-and-platforms.html

- 177. Borri N. A Bloomberg Terminal Primer. I Quaderni di Minerva Bancaria. 2018 [cited 28 Jul 2021]. Available: https://www.bloomberg.com/professional/solution/bloomberg-terminal/
- 178. Brazier J. Dark pool and OTC crypto trading growing as market begins to resemble traditional asset classes. 29 May 2019 [cited 28 Jul 2021]. Available: https://www.thetradenews.com/dark-pool-otc-crypto-trading-growing-market-begins-resemble-traditional-asset-classes/
- 179. Sen. Warren warns of cryptocurrency risks, presses SEC on oversight authority. Reuters. 8 Jul 2021. Available: https://www.reuters.com/technology/sen-warren-warns-cryptocurrency-risks-presses-sec-oversight-authority-2021-07-08/. Accessed 11 Aug 2021.
- 180. Al Guindy M, Naughton JP, Riordan R. The Chilling Effect of Regulation FD: Evidence from the SEC Endorsement of Social Media. 2020. doi:10.2139/ssrn.3385180
- 181. Ethical Journalism. The New York Times. 5 Jan 2018. Available: https://www.nytimes.com/editorial-standards/ethical-journalism.html. Accessed 11 Aug 2021.
- 182. Cheng Y. Tesla vs. its Stock Price: "Herd Theory" at work? [cited 11 Aug 2021]. Available: https://www.subr.edu/assets/subr/COBJournal/Tesla-Cheng-and-Griffin--E-Journal.pdf
- 183. Michaels D, Elliott R. Tesla failed to oversee Elon Musk's tweets, SEC argued in letters. Wall Street journal (Eastern ed). 1 Jun 2021. Available: https://www.wsj.com/articles/tesla-failed-to-oversee-elon-musk-s-tweets-sec-argued-in-letters-11622582765. Accessed 11 Aug 2021.
- 184. Thomson G. Primal arrogance and greed: Elon Musk slammed for crypto manipulation. In: Cointelegraph [Internet]. 9 Jun 2021 [cited 11 Aug 2021]. Available: https://cointelegraph.com/news/primal-arrogance-and-greed-elon-musk-slammed-for-crypto-manipulation
- 185. futurewise research. Genealogy Products and Services Market By Category, By Products & Services and By Region: Global Industry Analysis, Market Share, Revenue Opportunity, Competition and Forecast 2020-2027. 2020. Report No.: HC-1137. Available: https://www.futurewiseresearch.com/healthcare-market-research/Genealogy-Products-and/1273
- 186. prnewswire.com. Genealogy Products and Services Gaining Traction in Forensics. In: prnewswire.com [Internet]. 16 Apr 2019 [cited 10 May 2021]. Available: https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/genealogy-products-and-services-gaining-traction-in-forensics-thereby-impacting-market-growth-at-11-4-cagr-during-2018-2024--details-factmr-study-300832714.html
- 187. Regalado A. More than 26 million people have taken an at-home ancestry test. MIT Technology Review. 11 Feb 2019. Available: https://www.technologyreview.com/2019/02/11/103446/more-than-26-million-people-have-taken-an-at-home-ancestry-test/. Accessed 10 May 2021.
- 188. Hughes K. In Covid Lockdown, the Family Historian Has a Captive Audience. In: WSJ Online [Internet]. 14 Jul 2020 [cited 10 May 2021]. Available: https://www.wsj.com/articles/covid-coronavirus-lockdown-genealogy-family-tree-history-ancestry-11594659103

- 189. Rubinstein W d. History and "amateur" history. In: Lambert P, Schofield P, editors. Making History: An Introduction to the History and Practices of a Discipline. Routledge; 2004.
- 190. Lambert P, Schofield P. Making History: An Introduction to the History and Practices of a Discipline. Routledge; 2004.
- 191. ancestry.com. Ancestry.com Company Facts. In: Ancestry.com [Internet]. [cited 10 May 2021]. Available: https://www.ancestry.com/corporate/about-ancestry/company-facts
- 192. myheritage.com. Free Family Tree, Genealogy, Family History, and DNA Testing. In: myheritage.com [Internet]. [cited 13 May 2021]. Available: https://www.myheritage.com/
- 193. Worthington R. Dealing with Information Overload. Youtube; 2015 May 2; Washington DC Family History Center. Available: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=XYLgdmNO0PI
- 194. Bidlack RE. Genealogy today. 1983. Available: http://www.ideals.illinois.edu/bitstream/handle/2142/7294/librarytrendsv32 i1c_opt.pdf
- 195. Darby P, Clough P. Investigating the information-seeking behaviour of genealogists and family historians. J Inf Sci Eng. 2013;39: 73–84.
- 196. Agirre E, de Lacalle OL, Clough P, Stevenson M. PATHS: Personalised Access To cultural Heritage Spaces. researchgate.net. 2012. Available: https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Eneko_Agirre/publication/228359402 _PATHS_Personalised_Access_To_cultural_Heritage_Spaces/links/02bfe50e 3412d372f2000000/PATHS-Personalised-Access-To-cultural-Heritage-Spaces.pdf
- 197. Clough P, Sanderson M, Tang J. Examining the limits of crowdsourcing for relevance assessment. IEEE Internet Comput. 2012. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/6231614/
- 198. Minelli S, Marlow J, Clough P. Gathering requirements for multilingual search of audiovisual material in cultural heritage. Citeseer. 2007. Available: https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.364.137&rep=rep1&type=pdf
- 199. Wolinsky H. Genetic genealogy goes global. Although useful in investigating ancestry, the application of genetics to traditional genealogy could be abused. EMBO Rep. 2006;7: 1072–1074.
- 200. ancestry.com. Ancestry Communities Tool. In: ancestry.com [Internet]. 2021 [cited 19 May 2021]. Available: https://support.ancestry.com/s/article/DNA-Genetic-Communities
- 201. Reid K. How Ancestry.com's Find A Grave Encourages Bad Actors and Bad Data. 5 Aug 2019. Available: https://onezero.medium.com/the-digital-undertakers-inside-the-obsessive-community-racing-to-put-the-dead-online-f3199147e968. Accessed 10 May 2021.
- 202. Warner M. The Past and Future of the Intelligence Cycle. In: Phythian M, editor. Understanding the Intelligence Cycle. Routledge; 2013.

- 203. U.S. Joint Chiefs of Staff. Joint Publication 2-01: Joint and National Intelligence Support to Military Operations. Washington, DC: Government Printing Office; 2017.
- 204. Ancestry.com. Getting Started on Ancestry.com. In: Ancestry.com [Internet]. 2021 [cited 26 May 2021]. Available: https://support.ancestry.com/s/article/Getting-Started-Lesson-1-Starting-Your-Tree
- 205. Wei L. Tracking User Behavior with Big Data: A Model for Detecting Pain Points in the User Experience. Focus on Asia. 2017 [cited 13 Jan 2021]. Available: https://uxpamagazine.org/tracking-user-behavior/
- 206. Sternberg RJ. Toward a unified theory of human reasoning. Intelligence. 1986. pp. 281–314. doi:10.1016/0160-2896(86)90001-2
- 207. Biermann J. A Knowledge-Based Approach to Information Fusion for the Support of Military Intelligence. MILITARY ACADEMY IN BRNO (CZECH REPUBLIC) COMMAND AND STAFF FACULTY; 2004 Mar. Available: https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/citations/ADA428705
- 208. Waltz E. Quantitative Intelligence Analysis: Applied Analytic Models, Simulations, and Games. Illustrated edition. Rowman & Littlefield Publishers; 2014.
- 209. Cowan C. How To Use Those Shaky Leaf Hints. {ancestry.com}; 2016 Aug 23. Available: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=bsQp6RWjcLg
- 210. digitalclassicist.org. Digital tools for historians Recommendations. [cited 19 May 2021]. Available: https://wiki.digitalclassicist.org/Digital_tools_for_historians
- 211. doinghistoryinpublic.org. Top 3 Digital Tools for Doing History. 10 Nov 2020 [cited 19 May 2021]. Available: https://doinghistoryinpublic.org/2020/11/10/top-3-digital-tools-for-doing-history/
- 212. ProgrammingHistorian.org. The Programming Historian. [cited 19 May 2021]. Available: https://programminghistorian.org/en/
- 213. history.ac.uk. History Online Tools for Historians. [cited 19 May 2021]. Available: https://www.history.ac.uk/history-online
- 214. Cunningham S. Archive Skills and Tools for Historians. In: archives.history.ac.uk [Internet]. [cited 26 May 2021]. Available: https://archives.history.ac.uk/makinghistory/resources/articles/archive_skills_and_tools_for_historians.html
- 215. Horowitz D. Ask The Expert Source Citations on the MyHeritage Website. myheritage.com; 2020 Jul 9. Available: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=gxRQMN-0Nbo
- 216. ancestry.com. Managing Sources in Trees. In: ancestry.com [Internet]. [cited 19 May 2021]. Available: https://support.ancestry.com/s/article/Managing-Sources-in-Trees
- 217. Oulanov A, Pajarillo EJY. Academic librarians' perception of Lexis-Nexis. The Electronic Library. 2003;21: 123–129.

- 218. city-data.com. Ancestry tree How to record multiple aliases. In: city-data.com [Internet]. Nov 2017 [cited 26 May 2021]. Available: http://www.city-data.com/forum/genealogy/2849507-ancestry-tree-how-record-multiple-aliases.html
- 219. Pease A. Ontology: A Practical Guide. Articulate Software Press; 2011.
- 220. Ball CA, Barber MJ, Byrnes JK, Carbonetto P, Chahine KG, Curtis DB, et al. DNA Circles. {ancestry.ca}; 2014. Available: https://www.ancestry.ca/dna/resource/whitePaper/AncestryDNA-DNA-Circles-White-Paper.pdf
- 221. Putman AL, Cole KL. All hail DNA: the constitutive rhetoric of AncestryDNATM advertising. Critical Studies in Media Communication. 2020;37: 207–220.
- 222. Charland M. Constitutive rhetoric: The case of the peuple québécois. Q J Speech. 1987;73: 133–150.
- 223. Tate H. The Ideological Effects of a Failed Constitutive Rhetoric: The Cooption of the Rhetoric of White Lesbian Feminism. Women's Studies in Communication. 2005;28: 1–31.
- 224. City-Data User Handle: MaryleeIII. Now I understand why some ancestry.com trees are private. In: city-data.com [Internet]. 2013 [cited 10 May 2021]. Available: http://www.city-data.com/forum/genealogy/875430-now-i-understand-why-some-ancestry-7.html
- 225. Rootschat User Handle: mrs.tenacious. Private Tree on Ancestry Photos Copied. In: RootsChat.Com [Internet]. 11 Aug 2013 [cited 10 May 2021]. Available: https://www.rootschat.com/forum/index.php?topic=657263.0
- 226. Family History Daily. The Huge Genealogy Mistake We All Need to Stop Making Now. In: familyhistorydaily.com [Internet]. 17 Oct 2015 [cited 10 May 2021]. Available: https://familyhistorydaily.com/genealogy-help-and-how-to/the-huge-genealogy-mistake-we-all-need-to-stop-now/
- 227. Roberts GHL, Park DS, Coignet MV, McCurdy SR, Knight SC, Partha R, et al. AncestryDNA COVID-19 Host Genetic Study Identifies Three Novel Loci. medRxiv. 2020. Available: https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2020.10.06.20205864v1.abstract
- 228. Villa R, Clough PD, Hall MM, Rutter SA. Search or Browse? Casual Information Access to a Cultural Heritage Collection. Citeseer. 2013. Available: https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.401.8178&rep=rep1&type=pdf
- 229. Fulton C. The pleasure principle: the power of positive affect in information seeking. Aslib Proceedings. 2009;39: 88.
- 230. ancestry.com. What Can I Do With All My Family History Research? In: ancestry.com [Internet]. 2020 [cited 29 May 2021]. Available: https://www.ancestry.com/corporate/blog/what-can-i-do-with-all-my-family-history-research

- 231. Dyer N. How to Prepare DNA Research Reports for Sharing. In: familylocket.com [Internet]. 7 Nov 2020 [cited 29 May 2021]. Available: https://familylocket.com/how-to-prepare-dna-research-reports-for-sharing/
- 232. Hulnick AS. Intelligence Theory: Seeking better models. In: Phythian M, editor. Understanding the Intelligence Cycle. Routledge; 2013.
- 233. Gill P, Phythian M. From Intelligence Cycle to Web of Intelligence: Complexity and the conceptualisation of intelligence. In: Phythian M, editor. Understanding the Intelligence Cycle. Routledge; 2013.
- 234. Hribar G, Podbregar I, Ivanuša T. OSINT: A "Grey Zone"? Int J Intell CounterIntelligence. 2014;27: 529–549.
- 235. Johnson LK. Making the intelligence "Cycle" work. Int J Intell CounterIntelligence. 1986;1: 1–23.
- 236. Frini A, Boury-Brisset A-C. An intelligence process model based on a collaborative approach. DEFENCE RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT CANADA VALCARTIER (QUEBEC); 2011 Jun. Available: https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/citations/ADA547105
- 237. Tam L, Glassman M, Vandenwauver M. The psychology of password management: a tradeoff between security and convenience. Behav Inf Technol. 2010;29: 233–244.
- 238. Mendel T, Toch E. My Mom was Getting this Popup: Understanding Motivations and Processes in Helping Older Relatives with Mobile Security and Privacy. Proc ACM Interact Mob Wearable Ubiquitous Technol. 2019;3: 1–20.
- 239. Gaw S, Felten EW. Password management strategies for online accounts. Proceedings of the second symposium on Usable privacy and security. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery; 2006. pp. 44–55.
- 240. Geng H. Data Center Handbook. John Wiley & Sons; 2014.
- 241. Benson T, Anand A, Akella A, Zhang M. Understanding data center traffic characteristics. Proceedings of the 1st ACM workshop on Research on enterprise networking. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery; 2009. pp. 65–72.
- 242. Gong Z, Zhu J-W, Li C-P, Jiang S, Ma L-N, Tang B-X, et al. An online coronavirus analysis platform from the National Genomics Data Center. Zool Res. 2020;41: 705–708.
- 243. Miller HE, Engemann KJ. Business Continuity Management in Data Center Environments. IJITSA. 2019;12: 52–72.
- 244. Mell P, Grance T, Others. The NIST definition of cloud computing. 2011. Available: http://faculty.winthrop.edu/domanm/csci411/Handouts/NIST.pdf
- 245. Breuer PC. Reducing Information Overload via an Analog Model for Cyber Risk. Boger DC, editor. Doctor of Philosophy in Information Sciences, Naval Postgraduate School. 2020. Available: https://calhoun.nps.edu/handle/10945/65458

- 246. Veeramachaneni K, Arnaldo I, Korrapati V, Bassias C, Li K. AI\^ 2: training a big data machine to defend. 2016 IEEE 2nd International Conference on Big Data Security on Cloud (BigDataSecurity), IEEE International Conference on High Performance and Smart Computing (HPSC), and IEEE International Conference on Intelligent Data and Security (IDS). IEEE; 2016. pp. 49–54.
- 247. De Domenico A, Liu Y-F, Yu W. Optimal Virtual Network Function Deployment for 5G Network Slicing in a Hybrid Cloud Infrastructure. IEEE Trans Wireless Commun. 2020;19: 7942–7956.
- 248. Javadi B, Abawajy J, Buyya R. Failure-aware resource provisioning for hybrid Cloud infrastructure. J Parallel Distrib Comput. 2012;72: 1318–1331.
- 249. Dhirani LL, Newe T. Hybrid Cloud SLAs for Industry 4.0: Bridging the Gap. Annals of Emerging Technologies in. 2020. Available: https://papers.ssrn.com/abstract=3785455
- 250. Meadows D. Leverage Points: Places to Intervene in a System The Donella Meadows Project. 19 Oct 1999 [cited 4 Aug 2021]. Available: https://donellameadows.org/archives/leverage-points-places-to-intervene-in-a-system/
- 251. Pauwels E. The New Geopolitics of Converging Risks. UN Centre for Policy Research; 2019. Available: http://collections.unu.edu/eserv/UNU:7308/PauwelsAIGeopolitics.pdf
- 252. Halkort M. The Geopolitics of the Cloud. ror-n.org; 2013. Available: http://www.ror-n.org/-blog/the-geopolitics-of-the-cloud
- 253. Roguski P. The Geopolitics of Cloud Computing. ruj.uj.edu.pl; 2020 [cited 4 Aug 2021]. Available: https://ruj.uj.edu.pl/xmlui/bitstream/handle/item/262562/roguski_the_geopolitics_of_cloud_computing_2020.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y
- 254. Aliapoulios M, Bevensee E, Blackburn J, Bradlyn B, De Cristofaro E, Stringhini G, et al. An Early Look at the Parler Online Social Network. arXiv [cs.SI]. 2021. Available: http://arxiv.org/abs/2101.03820
- 255. Cordes RJ, Friedman DA. Emergent Teams for Complex Threats. 2020.

 Available:

 https://www.remotorconsulting.com/uploads/4/8/4/2/48428829/emergent_teams_for_complex_threats__1_.pdf
- 256. Atlantic Council GeoTech Center. Report of the Commission on the Geopolitical Impacts of New Technologies and Data. 2021 May. Available: https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/content-series/geotech-commission/execsummary/
- 257. Colomo-Palacios R, Fernandes E, Sabbagh M, de Amescua Seco A. Human and intellectual capital management in the cloud: software vendor perspective. J Univers Comput Sci. 2012;18: 1544–1557.
- 258. Baumann FW, Roller D. Additive Manufacturing, Cloud-Based 3D Printing and Associated Services—Overview. J Mater Process Manuf Sci. 2017;1: 15.

- 259. Fisher O, Watson N, Porcu L, Bacon D, Rigley M, Gomes RL. Cloud manufacturing as a sustainable process manufacturing route. Journal of Manufacturing Systems. 2018;47: 53–68.
- 260. Turton W, Mehrotra K. Hackers Breached Colonial Pipeline Using Compromised Password. Bloomberg News. 4 Jun 2021. Available: https://www.bloomberg.com. Accessed 18 Aug 2021.
- 261. Greenberg A. The Full Story of the Stunning RSA Hack Can Finally Be Told. Wired. 20 May 2021. Available: https://www.wired.com/story/the-full-story-of-the-stunning-rsa-hack-can-finally-be-told/. Accessed 23 Aug 2021.
- 262. Kanipe CR, Yeo DW. A Wargame for Introducing Cybersecurity Considerations to First-year Engineering Students. AIAA Scitech 2019 Forum. American Institute of Aeronautics and Astronautics; 2019.
- 263. Russo L, Binaschi F, De Angelis A. Cybersecurity exercises: Wargaming and red teaming. Next Generation CERTs. 2019;54: 44.
- 264. Moore CJ. Preparing the Virtual Battlefield for war: A cyber threat "survival kit" for commanders. Naval War College; 2004 May. Available: https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/citations/ADA426069
- 265. Rieb A, Lechner U. Operation Digital Chameleon: Towards an Open Cybersecurity Method. Proceedings of the 12th International Symposium on Open Collaboration. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery; 2016. pp. 1–10.
- 266. Abu-Alhaija M. Cyber Security: Between Challenges and Prospects. ICIC express letters Part B, Applications: an international journal of research and surveys. 2020;11: 1019–1028.
- 267. Sandhu R. Speculations on the science of web user security. Computer Networks. 2012;56: 3891–3895.
- 268. Fenrich K. Securing your control system: the "CIA triad" is a widely used benchmark for evaluating information system security effectiveness. Power engineering. Feb 2008112: 44+.
- 269. Elifoglu IH, Abel I, Taşseven Ö. Minimizing insider threat risk with behavioral monitoring. Review of business. 2018;38: 61–73.
- 270. Wang S, Liu Y, Wilkins-Diehr N, Martin S. SimpleGrid Toolkit: Enabling Efficient Learning and Development of TeraGrid Science Gateway. International Workshop on Grid Computing Environments. academia.edu; 2007. Available: https://www.academia.edu/download/42971209/SimpleGrid_toolkit_Enabling_efficient_le20160223-13548-umtggz.pdf
- 271. Gesing S, Others. Hands-On Tutorial on Grid Portal development focused on Biomedical Image and Signal Processing. HealthGrid Applications and Technologies Meet Science Gateways for Life Sciences. 2012;175: 104.
- Wang S, Liu Y, Wilkins-Diehr N, Martin S. SimpleGrid toolkit: Enabling geosciences gateways to cyberinfrastructure. Comput Geosci. 2009;35: 2283–2294.

- 273. Nazir S, Patel S, Patel D. Assessing and augmenting SCADA cyber security: A survey of techniques. Comput Secur. 2017;70: 436–454.
- 274. Sivaraman V, Gharakheili HH, Fernandes C, Clark N, Karliychuk T. Smart IoT Devices in the Home: Security and Privacy Implications. IEEE Technol Soc Mag. 2018;37: 71–79.
- 275. Kephart JO, Chess DM. The vision of autonomic computing. Computer . 2003;36: 41–50.
- 276. alz.org. Alzheimer's Facts and Figures. In: alz.org [Internet]. 2021 [cited 24 Aug 2021]. Available: https://www.alz.org/alzheimers-dementia/facts-figures
- 277. Liu P-P, Xie Y, Meng X-Y, Kang J-S. History and progress of hypotheses and clinical trials for Alzheimer's disease. Signal Transduct Target Ther. 2019;4: 29.
- 278. Anderson RM, Hadjichrysanthou C, Evans S, Wong MM. Why do so many clinical trials of therapies for Alzheimer's disease fail? Lancet. 2017;390: 2327–2329.
- 279. Yiannopoulou KG, Anastasiou AI, Zachariou V, Pelidou S-H. Reasons for Failed Trials of Disease-Modifying Treatments for Alzheimer Disease and Their Contribution in Recent Research. Biomedicines. 2019;7. doi:10.3390/biomedicines7040097
- 280. Penzes P, Cahill ME, Jones KA, VanLeeuwen J-E, Woolfrey KM. Dendritic spine pathology in neuropsychiatric disorders. Nat Neurosci. 2011;14: 285–293.
- 281. Sasaguri H, Nilsson P, Hashimoto S, Nagata K, Saito T, De Strooper B, et al. APP mouse models for Alzheimer's disease preclinical studies. EMBO J. 2017;36: 2473–2487.
- 282. Bales KR. The value and limitations of transgenic mouse models used in drug discovery for Alzheimer's disease: an update. Expert Opin Drug Discov. 2012;7: 281–297.
- 283. Reardon S. Frustrated Alzheimer's researchers seek better lab mice. Nature. 2018;563: 611–612.
- 284. Oxford AE, Stewart ES, Rohn TT. Clinical Trials in Alzheimer's Disease: A Hurdle in the Path of Remedy. Hindawi Limited; 2020 [cited 16 Aug 2021]. doi:10.1155/2020/5380346
- 285. Das R. Are Direct-To-Consumer Ads For Drugs Doing More Harm than Good? Forbes Magazine. 2019 [cited 16 Aug 2021]. Available: https://www.forbes.com/sites/reenitadas/2019/05/14/direct-to-consumer-drug-ads-are-they-doing-more-harm-than-good/?sh=6bc831ce4dfc
- 286. Triunfol M, Gouveia FC. What's not in the news headlines or titles of Alzheimer disease articles? #InMice. PLoS Biol. 2021;19: e3001260.
- 287. Hamilton J. Future Alzheimer's Treatments Aim To Do More Than Clear Plaques From The Brain. NPR. 9 Aug 2021. Available: https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2021/08/09/1026207499/new-treatments-look-for-ways-to-protect-the-brain-from-alzheimers. Accessed 16 Aug 2021.

- 288. Shen Y, Li R. What do we know from clinical trials on exercise and Alzheimer's disease? J Sport Health Sci. 2016;5: 397–399.
- 289. Watson C. Health researchers report funder pressure to suppress results. Nature. 2021. doi:10.1038/d41586-021-02242-x
- 290. Rothenberg KH, Bush LW. The Drama of DNA: Narrative Genomics. 1st ed. The Drama of DNA: Narrative Genomics. 1st ed. Oxford University Press;
- 291. Hurst M. Narrative Genetics: Following the Trail of Spit. In: Narrative Genetics: Following the Trail of Spita [Internet]. [cited 26 May 2021]. Available: https://medhum.med.nyu.edu/magazine/?p=147
- 292. Bush LW. Narrative Genomics: Creating a Stage for Inquiry and Bioethics Education. J Health Care L & Pol'y. 2019;22: 177.
- 293. Tasaki KM. Circular causality in integrative multi-scale systems biology and its interaction with traditional medicine. Prog Biophys Mol Biol. 2013;111: 144–146.
- 294. Noble R, Tasaki K, Noble PJ, Noble D. Biological Relativity Requires Circular Causality but Not Symmetry of Causation: So, Where, What and When Are the Boundaries? Front Physiol. 2019;10: 827.
- 295. GenBank and WGS Statistics. [cited 11 Aug 2021]. Available: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/genbank/statistics/
- 296. Milestones in Genomic Sequencing. [cited 11 Aug 2021]. Available: https://www.nature.com/articles/d42859-020-00099-0
- 297. Genetic Information Discrimination: The Evolving Meaning of the Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act. Bureau of National Affairs; 2008.
- 298. Roberts JL. Preempting discrimination: Lessons from the genetic information nondiscrimination act. Vanderbilt Law Rev. 2010;63: 439.
- 299. Longino HE. Studying Human Behavior: How Scientists Investigate Aggression and Sexuality. University of Chicago Press; 2013.
- 300. Panofsky A. Rethinking scientific authority: Behavior genetics and race controversies. American Journal of Cultural Sociology. 2018;6: 322–358.
- 301. Johnson KA. Research, Race and Profit. In: Johnson KA, editor. Medical Stigmata: Race, Medicine, and the Pursuit of Theological Liberation. Singapore: Springer Singapore; 2019. pp. 73–124.
- 302. Jablonka E, Lamb MJ. Evolution in Four Dimensions: Genetic, Epigenetic, Behavioral, and Symbolic Variation in the History of Life. Life and mind. 2005;462. Available: https://psycnet.apa.org/fulltext/2005-04046-000.pdf
- 303. Keller EF. The Mirage of a Space between Nature and Nurture. Duke University Press; 2010.
- 304. Cyranoski D. What CRISPR-baby prison sentences mean for research. Nature. 2020;577: 154–155.
- 305. Chamary JV. How Genetic Genealogy Helped Catch The Golden State Killer. Forbes Magazine. 30 Jun 2020. Available:

- https://www.forbes.com/sites/jvchamary/2020/06/30/genetic-genealogy-golden-state-killer/. Accessed 11 Aug 2021.
- 306. Hurst M, Lieber C, Lewis LJ, Grob R. Family stories: narrative genetics and conceptions of heritability in pregnant women. J Midwifery Womens Health. 2011;56: 26–32.
- 307. Spiers J, Smith JA, Ferrer-Duch M, Moldovan R, Roche J, MacLeod R. Evaluating a genetic counseling narrative group session for people who have tested positive for the Huntington's disease expansion: An interpretative phenomenological analysis. J Genet Couns. 2020;29: 1015–1025.
- 308. Snell K, Helén I. "Well, I knew this already" explaining personal genetic risk information through narrative meaning-making. Sociol Health Illn. 2020;42: 496–509.
- 309. Hirst R. Scientific Jargon, Good and Bad. Journal of Technical Writing and Communication. 2003;33: 201–229.